MI NUTES
of the

COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
AUGUST 21, 2007
THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF
HAWAII, WAS HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, KALANA 0 MAUI BUILDING,
WAILUKU, HAWAII, ON TUESDAY, AUGUST 21, 2007, BEGINNING AT 9:03 A.M., WITH
CHAIR G. RIKI HOKAMA PRESIDING.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council of the County of Maui regular meeting of 21 August 2007
shall come to order.
Mr. Clerk, please call the roll.

ROLL CALL
PRESENT: COUNCILMEMBERS MICHELLE ANDERSON, GLADYS C.
BAISA, JO ANNE JOHNSON, WILLIAM J. MEDEIROS,
MICHAEL J. MOLINA, JOSEPH PONTANILLA, MICHAEL P.
VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR DENNIS A. MATEO, AND CHAIR
G. RIKI HOKAMA.
EXCUSED: NONE.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK JEFFREY T. KUWADA: Mr. Chairman, all nine members of the
Council are present.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, ladies and gentlemen, guests. This morning our opening remarks will be
presented by our colleague from South Maui District, Ms. Anderson. So you if would,
on behalf of all of us, Ms. Anderson.

OPENING REMARKS
The opening remarks were offered by Councilmember Anderson.
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PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Members of the Council, and others in attendance, rose and recited the
Pledge of Allegiance.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, everyone.
Mr. Clerk, let us proceed with the agenda please.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, with respect to testimony on ceremonial
resolutions, we have received one request. Shall we proceed?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Prior to proceeding, the Chair will ask and he will also comply with
turning cell phones off, and any other requirements that may disturb the decorum of
this chambers. The Chair will administer the rules of decorum at all times.
Prior to having our people who have signed up for testimony to come up, let us just
get the initial ground rules squared away. You have three minutes on each item that
has been posted on the agenda for today's meeting. We will assist you with your
time. When you begin your comments, a green light on the podium will be lighted. At
the two-minute thirty-second mark, the yellow light will go on. And like our signals at
the traffic intersections, when the red light goes on, you will stop. And we will assist
you by making you aware of the three-minute mark.
With that, Mr. Clerk, let us proceed with our testimony.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Calling John Buck III. Mr. Buck will be offering testimony on
two ceremonial resolutions before you this morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you,

TESTIMONY ON CEREMONIAL RESOLUTIONS
MR. JOHN L. BUCK III (Recreation Program Planner, Department of Parks and
Recreation):
Aloha, Council Chair Hokama and to all the Members of the County Council.
MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL: Aloha.
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MR. BUCK: Most of you already know who I am but, for the record, my name is John L.
Buck III. I am the Recreation Program Planner for the County of Maui, Department of
Parks and Recreation.
Today, be testifying on the two ceremonial resolutions before you today. The first
one is congratulating Robert and Liz Rich--Lis Richardson for winning the 2007
National Association of County Parks and Recreation Officials (NACPRO)
Outstanding Volunteer Award. Also, congratulating the Kamaole III Beach Park Sand
Dune Restoration Project for winning for the 2007 National Association of County
Parks and Recreation Officials Award in the Environmental/Conservation category.
I am wearing several hats today. The first hat that I am wearing is the hat of a proud
County of Maui Parks and Recreation Department employee to be associated with
such outstanding individuals who have worked hard to contribute to the Department
so the residents of Maui County and the visitors to the County are able to benefit the
fruits of their hard work.
I'm also the representative from the Department who submitted the nu--numerous
nominations to the NACPRO Award ... for recognition.
Today, I'm also wearing the hat of a member of the Board of Directors for NACPRO,
and I am happy to bring these awards home to Maui. Just to let you know, National
Association of County Parks and Recreation Officials is one of the many affiliates of
NACo.
Just to clear the air, my being on the Board of Directors has nothing to do with the
awards coming home to Maui. The winning of the awards has to do with the
excellent work and hard work that Bob and Lis put together on numerous projects
they have been involved with and the numerous individuals who assisted them, and
also to all the individual groups and associations who were involved in the
Kamaole III Project. It is because of the outstanding effort is why these awards have
come home to Maui.
Winning such awards on a national level is not an easy task. Compared to the size
and population of some of the other counties who had submitted nominations, to, for
Maui County to receive such an award, this is a tremendous feat. It is like David
conquering Goliath all over again.
I'm going to be running out, so can I continue for another three minutes after this?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, Mr. Buck, I can see that, see that you have signed up to speak on
two items, therefore, you have three minutes on each item.
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MR. BUCK: Thank you, sir. Almost done.
The Volunteer Year Award, Lis and Bob Richardson, since government cannot do
everything, Parks and Recreation agencies throughout the nation rely on volunteers
to help make a difference in providing quality parks and recreation experience to all
park users. Volunteers are an important asset and at times should be recognized for
their effort and talents they provide to the agencies.
Because of the difference that they have made personally in, as they would say,
rounding up the troops, they, Bob and Lis were selected to represent the County of
Maui in the recognition of volunteers throughout the nation.
It is a great . . pleasure to present to them today this plaque for being named
"Volunteer of the Year" by NACPRO. I will give them their award at the opportune
time.
The Environmental/Conservation Project of the Year. Over the years, Parks and
Recreation age--agencies have recognized the importance of addressing concerns in
regards to environmental and conservation as it relates to future use of the parks and
surrounding open lands. Over years, efforts have been made to begin projects to
restore areas which have been impacted over the years from public use.
The Federal Government has provided some funding for projects, but the funding is
limited and, at times, is on the chopping block. NACo has their five star program to
address some of the environmental and conservation issues related to the various
counties.
This year, there were many good and worthwhile projects were—which were
nominated for the Environmental/Conservation Project of the Year. To accomplish
the Kamaole III Sand Dune Restoration Project took the efforts of a lot of individuals,
numerous agencies, and volunteers to complete the project. Because of the
numerous agencies, the associations, and the amount of volunteers that dedicated
their time to the project, was one of the key points of this project winning the award.
One of the other key factors is the overall positive impact the project accomplished,
which benefits the current users and future users of the park.
Again, the key success of this project is the inself--unselfish volunteerism and the
cooperation from the agencies in completing the project.
To everyone who was physically involved, mentally involved by supporting the
project, or financially involved in this project, I congratulate you. And because of your
efforts . . . I am proud to present the 2007 NACPRO Conservation/Environmental
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Project of the Year to the County of Maui and all those who were involved in the
project.
At the opportune time, I will present the plaque to the Director of Parks and
Recreation, Tamara Horcajo. Since there are, there--there are many who's involved
in this project, she might want--have to need to come up with some type of rotation in
displaying the award.
Again I would like, like to congratulate to everybody for winning the two awards.
Thank you, Council Chair Hokama and all the Members for your time. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Buck.
It's the first time I see you reading from something prepared, John. Normally, you're
a very good extemporaneous speaker.
Members, questions for the gentleman, Mr. Buck, regarding the testimony he has
presented on the two ceremonial resolutions this morning?
Having none, Mr. Buck, we thank you and we'll be seeing you shortly I'm sure.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, that concludes testimony of individuals
submitting requests on ceremonial resolutions. Shall we proceed with ceremonial
resolutions?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Prior to moving on to the, the specific resolutions, Members, is there
anyone else wishing to give testimony on either of the two ceremonial resolutions we
have agendized for today's meeting? Seeing no one coming forward, Members, the
Chair, with no objections, shall close testimony on that.
Excuse me. Is there someone coming up? Mr. Bertram, welcome.
MR. JOE BERTRAM III:
Hi. Good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. BERTRAM: My name is Joe Bertram III. I, I am with this group here, this motley
crowd, and I just want to say just a word that I never imagined that we would be able
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to win an award and really show the way that, that we can work together to create a
better community.
When I first approached Bob and Lis about the whole idea of a trail, and, and that
wonderful things that they've done with that.
And I just want to say I am so grateful that we have a Council and people in this
community who really step forward and show that we can do things together, that we
can make a better place, and it, it is all possible to really do the things we need to do
to make this Maui that's supposed to—what it's supposed to be. And I just want to
thank everybody here for making this day possible
.

Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Bertram.
And, Mr. Bertram, can you take care of the form requirements with the staff, please.
We would appreciate that. Thank you.
Is there anyone else wishing to provide testimony on ceremonial resolutions?
This time, Members, with no one coming forward, the Chair shall close testimony on
this segment of the agenda with no objections.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered.

Mr. Clerk, let us proceed.
The following ceremonial resolutions were presented.

CEREMONIAL RESOLUTIONS
RESOLUTION
NO. 07-97
CONGRATULATING
ROBERT AND LIS RICHARDSON
FOR WINNING THE 2007 NATIONAL ASSOCIATION
OF COUNTY PARKS AND RECREATION OFFICIALS
(NACPRO) OUTSTANDING VOLUNTEER AWARD
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
MOVE TO ADOPT RESOLUTION CONGRATULATING
ROBERT AND LIS RICHARDSON FOR WINNING THE 2007
NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF COUNTY PARKS AND
RECREATION OFFICIALS OUTSTANDING VOLUNTEER
AWARD.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Ms. Anderson, seconded by Ms. Johnson, to adopt
the resolution. Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
Could we have the Clerk read the resolution in its entirety, please.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
(The resolution was read in its entirety.)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Clerk.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
MR. CHAIRMAN, BEFORE I SAY A FEW WORDS HERE, I
WOULD LIKE TO PERHAPS REQUEST THAT MY OWN
RESOLUTION BE AMENDED TO INCLUDE THE TRANSMITTAL
OF THE RESOLUTION TO THE KIHEI COMMUNITY
ASSOCIATION.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We'll, the Chair will recognize that as a motion to amend,

Members, made by Ms. Anderson, seconded by Ms. Johnson, to add in the second
"Resolved" clause, the Kihei Community Association.
Is that correct, Ms. Anderson?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yes. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Ms. Anderson, any discussion on the motion to
amend?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: No. I just think that of course everyone in KCA is going
to know about this, but I think it's, the honor is so grand and, and wonderful, that I
think that the organization should have a copy of the resolution on file for their
records. And, you know, if they want to give some special recognition, then they
have the resolution to go, go from on that.
So I, I would appreciate the Members' support, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
Members, any further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
We are back to the motion as amended. Ms. Anderson.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
You know, Maui County is getting an awful lot of national awards coming through
these chambers. And I'm especially proud today to be honoring, on behalf of the
whole Council, Bob and Lis Richardson for their garnering a national award that I'm
sure is very sought after from communities across the nation. The, the contributions
that they have given to this community since they moved here and retired is
unbelievable. They have given themselves full-time to the South Maui community.
And every effort they've put forward, Mr. Chairman, has improved our community
significantly.
Yes, there is a saying that "One person can do a lot." But when you have two people
as a team who dedicate their daily lives to the betterment of the recreational
resources of South Maui, they bring along a whole cadre of people with them. So we
are especially, well, not just honored, but we're especially proud that they have
chosen to make their home in South Maui and to give of themselves. I'm sure in any
community that they would have chosen for their retirement, they would have put
forth the same effort that they do here.
So we should all be proud that Maui no kai of attracts such wonderful people as Bob
and Lis Richardson, and they deserve this accolade twofold because I know that they
will continue on with the efforts that they've put forward. The improvements that we
have seen in our beach parks, the resolution pretty much said it.
It's un, un, unbelievable. From a time when you wouldn't want to be anywhere near
Kalama Park at night because of the unsafe conditions and the unsavory situation,
it's now a, a wonderful area for families to gather at night with no harm, no
expectation of any harm to their children. And it's because of the efforts of Bob and
Lis Richardson and all of the people that they have brought onboard just through
their enthusiasm and encouragement that we now have a safe park for people to
enjoy at night.
And I know that the Kihei Community Association is also proud and very grateful for
the contributions that Bob and Lis Richardson have made, and all of Maui can be
equally grateful because South Maui beaches are enjoyed by everyone across the
County.
So I know the Members join me in congratulating them, and we look forward to their
participation in the years to come because we know whatever they put their efforts to
will be successful.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

Members, any further discussion? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, I want to add my congratulations to the Richardsons
and to all the volunteers, and especially to our Parks and Recreation Department
because I think it's so important that many times we ask for partnerships and yet, you
know, people always say, "Oh, well, let the government do it. Let government do it."
And yet when people come forward, this is one of the success stories that the Parks
and Recreation program has really been able to achieve.
I think that Mr. Buck and Ms. Horcajo and all of the people that work for Parks and
Recreation really also deserve a great thank you from all of us because it is a team
effort. And I think Bob and Lis recognize that if they weren't supported in their efforts,
none of this would ever happen.
So many times we read letters to the editor or even when I was Chair of Parks and
Economic Development, there's always people that are critical of everything that's
done or not done in the Department. And, yet, I think this is a true testimony to a
partnership and to a dedication not only from the citizens that live here on Maui, and
many of them are transplants from the Mainland, but I think it's a testament to what
can be done when people, as Representative Bertram said, pull together. And it's a
wonderful, wonderful honor for Maui County that is brought home.
So I want to thank Mr. Buck because I think that there are many submissions for
awards to NACo for this type of honor, and yet it is really something special when you
can put into words what was achieved. I know that one picture is worth a thousand
words. And for people that go to that area and for people that have joined with the
Richardsons, I can only say that it is really important that we honor them, but, then,
we go to those places and we see what the efforts have resulted in. So I want to
thank them and I want to thank anyone who had a role in it, and I especially want to
congratulate our Parks and Recreation Department as well.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion? Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I want to offer my congratulations to Bob and Us Richardson for doing this.
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It's easy to complain and grumble about something that's needed or something that
needs to be fixed, but these individuals, they just go out and do it. I mean these are
doers and they should definitely be recognized for their outstanding
accomplishments.
And I want to thank Mr. Buck, as well as Councilmember Johnson, for giving me the
opportunity to be the first Councilmember to touch the awards up in Richmond. So
let me tell you, it was chicken skin. It was exciting. And we were up against some
very, very stiff competition. I mean we're talking all fifty states, Mr. Chairman. So
from Maui to win not only one but two awards, that was quite an accomplishment.
And I want to thank Mr. Buck, especially, for doing the work to do the nomination for
these individuals, as well as the Kamaole III Park Project. Because, otherwise, Maui
County and the world wouldn't have known about these outstanding achievements.
So, again, my congratulations to the Richardsons and to the Parks Department.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, anyone else? Discussion on the motion as amended. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair.
I'd just like to add my congratulations to—congrat, congratulate Lis and Bob on this
outstanding national award.
You know, Mr. Buck mentioned that this is a story of David and Goliath. But it's
becoming so common here in Council that we're here celebrating national awards,
that maybe we're going to be looked at as the Goliath of winning national awards,
and the, and the tables may be turned here.
And I'm just so excited. I had the opportunity to get the, get to know these fine folks
fairly recently. I had heard of them, but I really didn't know them personally. But
since I have met them, I am just continuously amazed that they're doing so many
things and it just is a consistent effort on their part to try to improve the community.
And we are indeed really lucky. You know, we grumble about, a lot about people
who come to live here on Maui. But these are the kinds of people that we are so
lucky to have coming to Maui because they enhance our community, and they set the
bar of dedication and volunteerism. And so I just wanted to take the opportunity to
say thank you very much for being in our community and thank you for all you do.
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God bless both of you and wish you many, many years of health and, and more
ability to help us more.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Anyone else, Members? If not, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
If we could have Bob and Lis Richardson come up, and also Mr. John Buck of the
Parks Department, and accept their resolution.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Okay, Members, take your seats please.
Ms. Anderson, if you would, on behalf of the Council.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I'd like to introduce to the Council, visitors in the gallery, and to the viewing audience,
Bob and Lis Richardson.
MS. LIS RICHARDSON: Thank you so much. I mean this is just such a big, big honor.
And mahalo to John Buck from the Maui Parks Department for presenting the Dune
Preser--Restoration Project and our personal volunteer profiles to the, for a national
award. John took the time and the effort to complete the process to bring some
recognition for Kihei and for Maui on a national scale, and we really, really appreciate
that.
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We have enjoyed a network of support from so many, many exceptional individuals
on both the County and the State level, and in the government levels, and, of course,
all of our volunteers--and they are the true heroes here. And, you know, our, our
game plan has always involved their cooperation and assistance. And these projects
go so much easier with a lot of cooperation, no confrontation. And we've just really
been blessed and really enjoyed a, a terrific partnership with these people.
And nothing we have done has been a sacrifice. We retired here, and so our time is
our own.
Our respect goes out to the many, many young volunteers who, who are raising
families and who have jobs, and they still find time to donate their time and to give
back to their communities.
One of our mentors in all of this has been Jan Dapitan from the Community Work
Day Program, and she always says that every volunteer hour is important no matter
what the project is that it's spent on.
Now, David Frazier, the President of the Kihei Community Association, words it a bit
differently. He says that if you're moving towards a solution with aloha, then you're
moving in the right direction. And these are real words to live by.
And so mahalo again for recognizing us and, and for our efforts.
MR. BOB RICHARDSON: I'd like to just say a brief word about Hoaloha Aina. It's a group
of about sixty-five volunteers that work in small groups of maybe three to ten people
at a time. And we have joined together in South Maui to work on the State lands
around the boat ramp in Kihei and the Kamaole Beach Parks.
We work with the Maui Parks Department, we work with the Police Department, State
DLNR Enforcement and Boating Divisions, condo associations, local businesses and
schools, Rotary groups, and the Kihei Community Association as active partners in
all of our projects.
Basically, the group coordinated a dune restoration project at Kamaole Beach Park III
that involved bringing in 600 tons of beach-quality sand to rebuild a section of that
dune that had been used to death by the thousands of visitors that come to the
beach.
We received a grant from the Maui County Office of Economic Development, and
their funding came from the Hawaii Tourism Authority to cover the cost of the sand.
The balance of the project involved replanting the dune area with native beach
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plants, installing sand fencing and post and rail fencing, and creating usable
pathways from the park to the beach.
In past years, volunteer groups have had to think big to make a difference. They had
maybe hundred of volunteers, corporate sponsors, and a cause that demanded
immediate attention. Sometimes, the more controversial the better.
What we have--what we see happening today is fewer volunteers, smaller budgets,
and most projects are a coalition of groups and government cooperation to solve
smaller problems sooner.
Maui County encourages its citizens to work within the system, find out who in
government is responsible for the concerns you have, and work with them to find a
solution. Our group of volunteers feels privileged to be a part of that process.
Thank you again for recognizing our success with this project.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Mr, Chair, these folks are truly the example of what you
can do with volunteer time and passion for your community, so we're all very grateful.
If we could have a recess for a photo opportunity, Mr. Chair. This is a national
award, and I think they'd like a picture with all the Members, to take home. We could
do that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, we'll take a short recess till nine forty-five.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 9:39 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 9:45 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council of the County of Maui regular meeting of 21 August 2007
shall return to order.
Mr. Clerk, let us proceed with the agenda.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, for the record, RESOLUTION NO. 07-97, as
amended.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
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RESOLUTION
NO. 07-98
CONGRATULATING THE KAMAOLE III BEACH PARK
SAND DUNE RESTORATION PROJECT FOR WINNING
THE 2007 NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF COUNTY
PARKS AND RECREATION OFFICIALS AWARD IN THE
ENVIRONMENTAL/CONSERVATION CATEGORY
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair.
MOVE TO ADOPT THE RESOLUTION.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Ms. Johnson, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to adopt
the resolution.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair, could we please have the Clerk read the
resolution throughout.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
(The resolution was read in its entirety.)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Clerk.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair. I'm proud to offer this resolution on behalf
of the entire Council.
I think that Mr. Richardson spoke about this particular project on the previous
ceremonial resolution and, yet, you know, even though the project won the award, ifs
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the people that implemented the project; and it's the cooperation of all those, and
many of them who are not named, that really brought this to the forefront.
I would also like to recognize that the National Association of Counties, so many
times people wonder what happens when Councilmembers travel off-island and, you
know, the National Association really provides a lot of wonderful educational material.
It provides an opportunity for all the communities to showcase what they have been
able to achieve, and inspire other communities.
So I want to really thank, and you particularly, Mr. Chair, because you have served in
a board capacity for many years on that Association.
So I want to thank NACo, and I ask that you please pass along my personal thanks
for all that they do and of the honor in recognizing what Maui County, and more
specifically, the people of Maui County have been able to achieve.
When you look at government working in cooperation with the community, I think so
many times when you say that, people roll their eyes up in their head and go, "Yeah.
Yada yada yada." You know, it's "Been there, done that," and all these projects are,
you know, just sometimes lip service to, you know, I guess what really takes place in
the community; and that it really isn't as meaningful. It's sort of a ministerial
recognition. But this is not the case.
I think that our community shows time and time again that we don't just pay lip
service to these national award. It's just not something that we have been able to be
recognized for because of our relationship or because you sit on the Board or
Mr. Buck sits on the Board. It's because what has been achieved is something that is
wonderful right here and now, but it will last for generations.
It's a resource that is basically being conserved and is going to provide a wonderful
opportunity for all of the children and grandchildren and visitors and anyone that
travels here to really appreciate that.
For me, one of the biggest complaints is beach access or damage to the
environment. Those, those are two issues that continuously seem to surface in our
community.
So what happened in this particular case was that people came together, again, Bob
and Lis Richardson, all of the various organizations named here, and particularly our
Parks Department. And I'm sure Public Works had a hand in this because I am sure
the sand didn't miraculously appear, and even our Workline for the Correctional
Center. Everyone had a hand in this.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
August 21, 2007
Page 17

So I am very proud that we have been able to receive the award, and I'm also even
more proud of the fact that this really is a partnership. It's not something that is a, a,
a light, you know, little endeavor. This took such a concerted effort. And when you
look at the permits and the environmental regulations that are involved in dune
restoration, this is an astronomical fee that we've been able to benefit; and the
people of Maui and our visitors have been able to benefit from this wonderful project.
So I want to thank everyone who's involved. And I also want to thank my fellow
Councilmembers that when we ask for money, or Parks ask for money, or even
Economic Development, in this case, ask for money to help make Maui a more
beautiful and a better place, this is where some of that money goes.
So I want you, fellow Councilmembers.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Again, this is a great day for South Maui.
I'd like to congratulate Hoaloha Aina, the organization that was put together by Bob
and Lis Richardson. They were the organization that pulled all these groups together
to get this project done.
And, you know, it, it's, it's more than just a dune restoration, it is a revitalization of
that whole coastline. There's now a beautiful coastal trail, easily earmarked for
people to follow. They're also, you know, saving the, the nesting seabirds that, that
come along this coastline, and by, you know, designating the areas that need to be
kept off limits for the habitat of the, of the birds.
There was a wonderful dedication ceremony some months back when the trail first
opened, and it was wonderful to see so many people and representatives from all
these organizations come together and just bask in the glory of this new trail that we
have now down in South Maui at the Kam III Park.
So it's, it's with great, it's with gratitude that I congratulate all of the people involved in
this and, most especially, Hoaloa—aloha Aina.
And for those who might be listening, in your community, if you want to do something
like this and organize a, a group of people to volunteer and, and head up the effort
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and then call in all these other groups, I mean people from the surrounding
condominiums got involved because it's going to enhance their quality of life, too.
All you have to do is go to the Hoaloha Aina website and see what they've done; and
you can, you can do the same thing in your community.
So my congratulations to all of those involved. And again thank you to Bob and Lis
for being the spearhead behind all of this, and to John Buck for bringing this to
national attention. We're all grateful that he took the effort to do that and bring home
these national awards for the people of Maui County.
Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any further discussion? If not, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair, if we could please have the members of
the volunteer group Nahaloa--Naaloha Aina come forward, as well as Mr. Buck and
also Tamara Horcajo, to receive the award.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much.
If they would come forward to the chamber floor.
Ms. Johnson, if you would on behalf of the body.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair.
I want to first of all thank all the Members, and I want to thank the volunteers because
there are many of them who obviously could not be here. But I want to thank
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especially the entire group and all the hands that really worked to make this happen.
So without further delay, I will open up the floor.
And do you want to say a few words, Mr. Buck?
MR. BUCK Thank, thank you, Council.
This is one of those projects, basically all I did, and I was getting a lot of accolades
for it, all I did was just submit the paperwork. It was the hard work of everybody
involved in the community. A couple of people that should be also recognized who
actually did a lot of, well, one person in particular did a lot of hard work working with
the volunteers, and that's the South Maui District Supervisor Mary Kielty, so I'd like to
introduce her and give her congratulations.
And also it was mentioned, I think during the testimony when—one of the Council
people, that the sand did not appear magically. We didn't drop it out of the
helicopter. One of the amazing things about this project was the cooperation of a lot
of agencies, both Federal, State, and County agencies. And a lot of the work on this
project and other projects that we do would not be accomplished without the
cooperation from the Department of Public Works. And I want to congratulate Milton
on that for this hard work that his crew did on helping . . . Thank you very much,
Milton.
Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thanks very much.
And now the Director of Parks and Recreation, Tamara Horcajo.
DIRECTOR OF PARKS AND RECREATION: Chairman Hokama, Members of the County
Council.
I feel very fortunate to be serving as the director at this time with this group of people
who are standing here with us, as well as others here and also in the audience who
care so much about our Maui home.
Everyone in this room and others watching work very hard to keep Maui special and
to improve it as we go. This group of people has walked the talk and been able to
provide the service, and we're honored to be a partner with them. And we're honored
that you folks assist us in being a partner because without the support of the Mayor
and this Council, we couldn't get the work done that we're getting done. So we
appreciate it very much, and thank you to everyone.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And last but not least, I'd ask Mr. David Frazier, head of
the Kihei Community Association, to say a few words.
MR. DAVID FRAZIER: Chair Hokama, Councilmembers. I'm glowing.
And, once again, you know, this is such a miraculous feat, it goes beyond description
what we have been able to accomplish.
And I concur with Ms. Anderson's comments about Bob and Lis and how well they've
been able to do and how much dedication that they put in.
There're a, a lot of folks that weren't here today and couldn't make it that have other
jobs. But South Maui is really rallying, and I think it's pretty apparent by these
awards. And, you know, it is really truly an act of cooperation. We've had great
success with the Parks, Public Works, everyone that we put our hand out to with
aloha has responded to us. And it's a very, very proud moment, and I hope it will
stand as testimony to, you know, it, it, it makes me proud for South Maui, but also to
the possibilities of Maui because I think that all of us in this room, and myself in
particular, you know, feel this mad love of the island. And it's, it's very nice when it,
it's expressed and that we see it particularly coming from Bob and Lis Richardson
with the passion they have. I follow Bob and Lis, that's all I do. And that's all you
need to do to get great things to happen. And I applaud them and Tamara from
Parks and everyone else that assisted. It's just tremendous. It's a tremendous day
and it's always nice to have, have that kind of, that kind of thing happen to us here on
Maui that's a positive, positive act of aloha and love of the aina.
So thank you very much for your time. I appreciate it.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And there is a second last but not least, and that's Zoe
Norcross-Nuu.
MS. ZOE NORCROSS-NUU: Aloha. Thank you, Chair Hokama and Members of the
Council.
I just wanted to mention that dune restoration is a really, really critical part of
protecting Maui's beach resources, and also that dune restoration is very, very tricky
and comes with a huge set of challenges. And one of them just being something
simple like putting up sand fencing.
And what, what I saw Bob and Lis out there doing was absolutely incredible because
it takes a lot of skill and a lot of patience, a lot of trial and error, and they did a
phenomenal job with the dune restoration project, and it wasn't easy. So I just want
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to congratulate them as well for overcoming so many hurdles because it's such a
critical part of keeping our beaches healthy. So thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you.
And could we have a final round of applause for this achievement.
Thank you, Members.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank, thank you, Ms. Johnson, on behalf of the Council for the
resolution.
Mr. Clerk, let us proceed with the agenda.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, for the record, RESOLUTION NO, 07-98.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, we are now at the presentation of written and
oral testimony. For your information, prior to the convening of today's meeting, four
individuals submitted requests to testify. Shall we proceed?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Prior proceeding, to those that have signed up for testimony prior to the
start of the meeting, at the three-minute mark, if you have additional comments, the
Council will provide you with a second opportunity to speak for an addi--up to an
additional three minutes after all others have spoken.
With that, Mr. Clerk, let us please move forward.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Calling Angie Hofmann, testifying on County Communication
No. 07-239, followed by Lance Collins.

PRESENTATION OF WRITTEN OR ORAL TESTIMONY
MS. ANGIE HOFMANN (testifying on County Communication No. 07-239):

Aloha. My name is Angie Hofmann.
First, I'd like to congratulate those who were awarded today and thank them for their
aloha aina for this beautiful home we have here.
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And I'd like to thank the three Members who have requested an evening public
hearing in Kihei regarding Wailea 670, thanking all the Members who support that
request and I also support that request.
I attended the last Committee meeting and testified. Because of that testiphony, ah,
testimony, many people are asking me about whether or not we're going to have a
evening public hearing. A lot of my friends and, and people of my age have
requested or expressed interest in, in, in having a testimony, but they work or go to
school and that sort of thing. I'm lucky enough to be here today to put forth this
request.
People also ask me what's been going on because I, I was able to come and, and be
part of that last testimony. And the plan seem to have been changing during Council
Committee meetings, and I feel a public meeting should summarize the actual
proposed plan as it is now being discussed.
Also, I just wanted to make a point that the public meeting does not necessarily have
to just be one of hearing complaints. Even people who feel the proposed project is
good have not been able to attend because of work and school. So I just ask that,
that is supported and requested, and for the Committee to open their process to the
next generation who will be the one living with the decisions that are made because
of these large projects. So mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Hofmann.
Any questions for Ms. Hofmann on the testimony she has provided?
Thank you very much for your comments.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Lance Collins, followed by Stan Franco.
CHAIR HOKAMA: For those that will be coming up next, the Chair would ask if you will
prepare yourself to speak by coming forward.
MR. LANCE D. COLLINS (testifying on County Communication No. 07-239):
Good morning, Mr. Chair and Members of the County Council.
My name is Lance D. Collins. I'm--live in Kahului, and I'm a attorney in private
practice in Wailuku.
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I come today to speak about Communication 07-239, I believe. Yes.

In any event, the reason why I took two hours out of my schedule today to come here
and testify is my concern about some of the information that I had read in The Maui
News regarding the interpretation of Section 4-2.3.
And subsequently reviewing some of the government records related to that
information by the County attorney and the Council Chair's questions, in a, I guess it
was a memorandum to the County attorney, there was a question, "Does the Charter
provision require that the public hearing be"—imme--"held immediately after three
members have requested it?"
The County attorney opined that obviously because of the Sunshine Law and so
forth, "immediately" might not be the right word, but then sort of left it saying, well, it's
up to the Chair and the Council when the public hearing that's requested by three
members can be heard.
Now, if you read the Charter itself, it says that a public hearing shall be held on any
proposed ordinance, "Upon the request of three members of the council." So it
seems that the timing of that is "Upon the request of three members", which has
occurred.
Now, obviously, because of the Sunshine Law and other practicalities, it's not right at
the moment that the third member of Council requests it; but, that, in fact, as, as is
practicable or reasonable thereafter. So if six days is required to create an agenda
for a public meeting, public hearing, then it would be six days or something along
those.
Now, the custom and practice during the eighties and the nineties in Council was that
when a, three members of the Council requested the hearing, it would be discharged
from the committee and then a public hearing would be held. However, that's not in
the Charter and so that sort of should be ignored. I mean it was the custom, but it
wasn't legally correct.
And so, in any event, if you read some of the other provisions in the Charter that
require the Council to hold public hearings, like the budget section, it gives the
timeframe. It says between the first day of April and the last day of April. But this
doesn't say that. This says upon the request of, of three members. And it's very
similar to the provision in the State Constitution that says a third of either house in the
Legislature can request that something be pulled from committee, but it's more
broad, so.
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Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Collins.
Members, any questions for Mr. Collins on his testimony this morning?
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Mr. Collins, thank you for taking time and being here today.
Are you familiar—I know you spent time on, a lot of time on Oahu. Are you familiar
with this same sort of Charter provision for any of the other Counties in the State?
MR. COLLINS: No. The only provision that I'm familiar with that's similar is in the State
Constitution that allows one-third of the members of either house to request that a
particular bill be heard on the floor, which sort of would be analogous to the Council
holding a public hearing.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And, and, and when that happens, do they hear it as
soon as practicable after the request is made?
MR. COLLINS: Well, the Legislature isn't, doesn't, isn't, it doesn't have to follow the
Sunshine Law; and it doesn't. So what happens is in the, and I actually have it
marked, I can give you. It's in Section 12 of Article 3, "Twenty days after a bill has
been referred to a committee in either house, the bill may be recalled from such
committee by the affirmative vote of one-third of the members to which the house is
entitled." And when there was a opposition party in the State House previously that
made up one-third of the Legislature, how it would work is in the morning session,
they would, if they wanted to pull something from committee, they would make a
motion in the morning floor and it would be immediately pulled from committee.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And then they would hear it as, as a full body?
MR. COLLINS: Well, then it would come to the full, but usually because they were in the
minority, the majority would essentially just vote it back into committee. So it really
had very little effect. But it's slightly different for the Council because 4-2(3) is way
broader than this. It says that there'll be a public hearing and because the Council is
required to hear public testimony and give notice requirements and stuff, it's not just
a very simple, in the morning we vote it out of, a third votes it out of committee, and in
the afternoon, two-thirds vote it back into committee. This requires at least a public
hearing with intervening testimony and so forth. So it's way, way much, it's, it's much
broader than what the Legislature had in mind.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Are any there any other questions? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, And, and I know, Mr. Collins, that you've kind of
taken a look at this. We've--and I understand both sides of the issue because what
has taken place in the past sometimes is unofficially established as a rule or a way
that we have done things in terms of practical practice.
One of the questions that I have I guess discussed with a member of our Council
Services staff, and he's also an attorney, is that when something is in committee, it's
an item that is specifically being discussed and it's assigned a particular number, it's
a particular subject mater. We have cut off, essentially, public testimony because
that item is still being discussed in committee. Ordinarily when we're under
discussion in committee, we don't have other testifiers come and continue to add into
the record except in writing. So from a practical perspective, the logical thing would
be that when the item comes out of committee, it would then be heard even, you
know, it could be possibly tabled on the Council floor and then we could go to a
public hearing. That's one possibility.
But are there any practical or are there any situations that have arisen that would
establish any kind of precedence for us having a public hearing because this now is a
communication item on an agenda even though it is relating to something that we
have in committee? Is there any precedence that you know of that would, I guess,
give us the comfort that we need in order to know that we're doing something that is
permissible under the law?
MR. COLLINS: Urn, okay, well, there's two things.
The first is, is that I don't know that using the recess function in a meeting, especially
when new information is presented that was not present at the first meeting, I don't
know that, that is consistent with the Sunshine Law. So how this particular item is
being handled through committee, I don't know if that is necessarily legal.
Corporation Counsel believes it is. I think the Sunshine Law is pretty clear otherwise.
But, so, that aside, yes, the Council's practice of giving an agenda item a number and
referring it to committee is something that comes from the Rules of the Council,
which according to the Charter at the very beginning in 2-2 says: "All powers of the
county shall be carried in execution as provided by this charter, or, if the charter
makes no provision, as provided by ordinance or resolution of the county council."
Your rules are adopted by resolution. And so when they're not in conflict with the
County Charter, then there's no problem. But just because the Council has decided
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that they will number items for consideration and refer them to committee in no way
can impinge on 4-2(3), stating that upon the request of three members.
Because although most of the items in the Charter are powers, powers that the
government exercises through this 2-2, the, upon the request of three members, is
actually a right of a minority in the body against the general power of the Council, of,
of a majority of the Council. So it's actually one of the few areas where there is sort
of a right, just as hearing the budget between April 1 and April 30, is sort of a right
that restrains the unlimited power of the Council.
So although the Council generally can number their agenda items and refer them to
committee and have whatever structures and rules that are not inconsistent with the
Charter, just because your practice is to number items and send them to committee
in no way can affect the application of this three members' request that six or seven
days or it's, you know, "immediately", obviously, is illegal pursuant to State law. But if
six days comes--I mean it doesn't need to be taken out of committee. The committee
can keep having their recessed meetings or whatever, but the, the Council needs to
have a public hearing because that's what the Charter says. And the, the Council
cannot create rules to amend the Charter. It has to be done through, you know, the
amendment process.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Lance.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any further questions? Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Mr. Collins, you know, I'm particularly interested in what you said in the very
beginning what is required or mandated and what is customary. And I understand
that customary is an evolution of procedures that through time, people get used to
doing because for expedience purposes, for efficiency purposes, whatever purpose,
it becomes the norm. However, we've read the, the Charter, and there is nothing that
says that "You discharge this," as far as the Charter is concerned. Am I correct in
saying that?
MR. COLLINS: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So as far as contuing--continuing the recessed meetings
and having a public hearing, with that, whatever reasonable, reasonable time as
been incorporated, and I, I don't want to get into that reasonable time situation, but
we can continue our work, make progress, even though you say that maybe by new
items being brought up may not be legal, however, let's not get into that one. We can
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continue our progress as far as the agen--the committee meeting is concerned and
still have our public hearing?
MR. COLLINS: Well, you do it in the budget because there's a very similar provision in, I
think its Article 12, 15? What is that article, the budget article? I had it marked--9,
9-4, it says that: "A public hearing shall be held by the council on the proposed
budget and capital program no sooner than the first day of April and no later than the
thirtieth day of April of the year of submission."
Every year, you folks have that public hearing and it's in the middle while the budget's
being considered in committee, and it, the Budget Committee is not discharged of the
item. It occurs and then it, and then you move on with life. And there seems to be no
reason why when following a very--I mean there's a rule of construction that says that
similar matters in a statute should be construed similarly. And so if the Council
construes the budget, 9-4, to mean that you hold a public hearing while the Budget
Committee continues doing its thing, there's no--there doesn't need to be a vote to
discharge or anything like that. It doesn't say, "Upon the request of three members
and vote by the majority to discharge it from committee, there shall be a public
hearing." It just says upon the request of three members.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And you also know that during the budget process, there
are certain dates that are put in for three members if they want particular items
brought up or particular public hearing on certain matters, there are deadlines we
have set, we have set forth in that area?
MR. COLLINS: Right, which is a practice. But, of course, if three members decided for
whatever reason to not follow that, they would still, the provision in 4-2(3) would still
trump, would still trump whatever rules that you folks created. I mean the rules are
supposed to ease the business of the Council, but they can't ease the business of the
Council so much to essentially affect or amend the rights given to any three
Councilmembers who request the public hearing.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Collins.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Anderson.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
In the discussion here, I've thought of another thing I, I, I'd like your opinion on. You
said earlier that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: This is not a discussion, Members. This is questions on the testimony
presented, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I understand that, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You said earlier, Mr. Collins, you made reference to I
guess kind of a, a, a reference to the Legislature having minority members being able
to pull something out of committee and that this same provision in our Charter gives
minority membership a right, you said, that we wouldn't normally have over the
majority membership 'cause we know that everything on the Council happens with
five votes. So it's very unusual that three votes could prompt anything to happen.
So is it your understanding that the reason we have this in our Charter that three
members can request a public hearing is just for that purpose so that minority
membership still has rights to have something heard in front of the public?
MR. COLLINS: Well, there, as the County attorney has pointed out, there's no direct, with
this particular provision in the report of the Charter Commission in sixty-seven or
sixty-eight, there's no direct reference to this particular provision.
However, you take it in the context of what was occurring at that time, both the
Chairman's ancestor and Mr. Molina's ancestor were pard on different sides of a
battle that culminated in Mr. Carvalho becoming Mayor. And, at that moment, there
were two Charter Commissions that occurred because the Legislature in the early
sixties had said that each County, pursuant to the State Constitution could, could
create their own Charter.
And so because of that sort of fiasco, there was a Charter Commission that was
created and they proposed a Charter which was affectionately termed the "Yagi
Doctrine", which was voted down by the voters in the County because essentially it
made the Mayor and the Council too strong or they, they had four-year terms instead
of two year or whatever, but it was considered to be too strong and sort of too
majority-driven, and so the second Charter Commission that was established sort of
had a more balance of Democrats and Republicans. Attorney Crockett was on it, for
example. And in that one, that's the current--what, what we, the, this provision was in
that, that proposal; and that was voted on.
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And so if you take it in the context of what was going on in the late sixties in Maui, it's
clear that there was this issue of, well, if it was just one person, if it was just
Mr. Molina that was trying to, you know, do something, then maybe not. But if it was
less than a majority but a group of people, or a majority, like Mr. Hokama and four
other people, that they would have sort of, it wouldn't be sort of a tyranny of five; that
three or four, less than a majority, but more than just a single person would have the
ability to.
And, of course, Article 3, Section 12, which is, has the Legislature's one-third
provision to pull something out of committee was already present at the time. And all
of the members that were on the Charter Commission at that time were, I'm sure,
were all aware of this. And if you look through where this came about, I mean it's, it
wasn't in there a hundred years beforehand, but it came about in the sense of fair
play as Legislatures . . . became more open and had open meetings as a sense of
fair play, that a minority that was sufficient to be considered meaningfully
representative of some interest in the community would be able to exercise some
control over the deliberation.
And, in fact, when there was an opposi--when there was a one-third or more
opposition in the State Legislature in the last decade, even though it would get
immediately referred and killed back in committee, they would take the opportunity to
pull it out of committee to talk about it and get news coverage and to get the public
aware and try to pressure the majority until at least moving it through a committee.
And most of the time that didn't work and, occasionally, certain Representatives
would be arrested by the Sergeant-at-Arms and removed from the floor. But it still
had the purpose of allowing there to be public discussion, which is I think the main
point of allowing three members to call a public hearing.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, further dis--questions? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. And something that you had stated earlier.
I, I believe that you had read the response from Corporation Counsel, you know, or
the limited response. And I guess my take on it would be, in layman's terms,
because there is not a committee item, you know, or something I guess in this
communication, there is no actual committee item that is created other than the one
that's already in committee, so how do you have a public meeting when you don't
have the subject matter?
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MR. COLLINS: Well, according to the Charter, see, the, the committee items is a con--a
convenient fiction that the Council creates for the organization of its business. But
the Charter says that upon the request of three members, there shall be a public
hearing on the ordinance or the resolution. And, so, I mean, your attorneys can
figure out how broad or how narrow that really means. But, the, the, in the least, it
means that there needs to be a public hearing on the proposed ordinance regardless
of whether all of the committee data and all of the committee, all of that goes with it,
because it's a fiction; but, it, it does exist. I mean it's--you, you have binders and
binders full of stuff. I know, I've looked through, you know, several Land Use
Committee binder items and it's, you know.
But whether that all gets brought into the public hearing or not, that's, I, I don't know.
All the Charter says is that there'll be a public hearing on any proposed ordinance
upon the request of three members.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any further questions, Members?
Okay, having none, thank you very much, Mr. Collins.
MR. COLLINS: Thank you.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Stan Franco, followed by Zandra Souza-Amaral. Mr. Franco
will be testifying on County Communication 07-329.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MR. STAN FRANCO (testifyinc on County Communication No. 07-329):
Good morning, Chair Hokama and Members of the Maui County Council.
My name is Stan Franco and, today, I speak for myself.
I'm a member of the Maui General Plan Advisory Committee, but I'm not authorized
to speak for that body.
I tell you that because I want to read to you three policy statements that the Maui
GPAC decided on coming up with its version of the Maui Countywide Policy Plan. In
the Maui GPAC's goal that Maui County strive for good governance, these
statements were approved by the twenty-five members of the Maui GPAC.
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1

Foster consensus building through in-depth, innovative, accessible, public
participatory processes;

2.

Respect and empower all groups equally; and

3.

Ensure adequate opportunities for all members of the public to participate in
government.

I understand the concern expressed by some that the review process of the Land
Use Committee will be delayed if a public hearing is held. However, I think there is a
greater need to allow the people of Maui who cannot be at morning or afternoon
sessions of the Council because of their work the opportunity to speak on such a
large project like Wailea 670 and its effect on their lives.
Therefore, I support a scheduling of a public hearing on Wailea 670 to give Maui's
people the opportunity to participate in the government decision-making process.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Franco.
Members, any questions for the gentleman this morning? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Mr. Franco, thank you for being here this morning. You're one of the lucky ones, I
guess, that are retired so you can come and spend your days with us, and we've
enjoyed having you in our chambers.
And I did notice that you were at the two public hearings that we had where we did
receive public testimony. And did you hear, as I heard, testifier after testifier,
especially young adult testifiers, asked us to have a meeting at night in South Maui
so that their friends and family could have the opportunity to come and share their
concerns?
MR. FRANCO: Yes. I, I heard that and I took that to heart. And as I, I said, we had a lot of
discussion in our GPAC meetings, and this was a very strong concern that the
process of government be open to the people of Maui.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you very much. And thank you for spearheading
that also within the GPAC. I think it's much needed.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Are there any further questions for the gentleman?
Mr. Franco, thank you so much for your comments this morning.
Mr. Clerk.
Zandra Souza-Amaral, testifying on County
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:
Communication 07-239. Mr. Chairman, I would note that Ms. Souza-Amaral is the
last of the individuals who submitted testimony requests before the convening of the
meeting.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

MS. ZANDRA SOUZA-AMARAL (testifying on County Communication No. 07-239):
Ho, boy. Aloha. Aloha kakahiaka ko'u mau hoa aloha. And I said in olelo Hawaii, I'll
tell you in olelo haole. I said good morning, my friends. I appreciate all of you.
And one time I was cornered in the elevator with Ms. Anderson there, and she looked
at me. She went, "Whew . . . Maybe sometimes you should be happy you wasn't
elected. But I'm glad to serve South Maui." And for that, I appreciate your honesty,
Ms. Anderson, and I support you as my Councilperson only for the simple reason pri-predominantly because the people of my district, as well as the County of Maui, voted
for you, each and every one of you.
And the thing that I like most is that there is such a diversity in your viewpoints, and
some very important questions has been brought forth and I appreciate all of them no
matter how controversial they are. And sometimes I can almost imagine sitting in the
gallery there as you testify and speak your mind, I can almost feel the loneliness of
where you sit because I also can feel, knowing all of you personally, really, I can say
that. And I've known most of your families all of my life, and two of 'em are related to
me that are sitting on this panel. So my heart goes out to you because I do know that
the decisions you make is not about a corporation, it is not about individual families,
because it cannot be, and I know that. It needs to be broader.
And for that, I appreciate, Michelle, you bringing forth the need for public testimony,
and for Ms. Johnson, and for Mike. Thank you for supporting them.
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There are concerns I do have, though. I, too, have followed this Wailea 670 for many,
many, many, many years. And I've seen these developers try to comply with rule,
after rule, after rule being changed. And we only can deal with what we have at the
time that we exist, such as with our monarchy and Queen Liliuokalani. Some today
might judge her for being her--letting herself in prison to save her people. But, see,
she did what was right, what she felt, as does the developers--they're good people; as
does Ms. Anderson--she's a wonderful lady; as does each and every one of you-you're wonderful people.
But the one thing I'm going to ask is that I, too, re--reviewed the County Charter on this
being dismissed from committee. I honestly believe that when my fellow members of
the community comes forward to you and say that they cannot be a part of the process
because they gotta work or they gotta go to school, I had six young men that you all
met in the galleries one night, of which you recognized. I admonished them to give
you written testimony.
When your constituents tell you that they cannot be a part of the process because they
need to work, that would have worked in my days of my dad and my mom at the Maui
Land & Pine where they had to work up at six and go home at nine at night. That is
true. Without the e-mail, without the process.
But, sweethearts, I think it would behoove the County of Maui and our legislators to let
their constituents know to use the process. E-mail, as their written testimony, is there.
You do not need to be present. And then you take that testimony and you bring it to
the floor for them. And, at that time, open dialog, but open dialog, brothers and
sisters, with the intent of not being right; with the intent of not stopping any one
particular project because of your passion.
Bring their testimony forward, bring all the relevant bodies forward to be questioned;
and, at that time, make an educated decision.
But to stop the process at this point, I think is an injustice to myself and the hundreds
of people like me who have communicated with you when I couldn't be here, via
e-mail; who, who came here and took time out of my, my schedule.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Souza-Amaral, you need to conclude, please.
MS. SOUZA-AMARAL: Yes. I see my timer. Okay. I'm sorry.
But what I'm going to ask you guys is I think the hearing is import--is, is, is important.
But I think foremost what is most important at that--is that this process does not stop;
that it does not come out of committee, 'cause that would be in a slap of face—on the
face to me, the students, and anybody else who took the time and found the avenue.
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And I humbly ask all of you, educate the public to know that they don't have to be here
in front of the podium. They don't need the television sets. If they truly care, take the
time to write a note to you.
Thank you. Mahalo. A hui hou. Malama.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any questions for the testifier, Members?
If not, thank you very much for your comments this morning.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, we have received four requests to testify from
individuals who submitted their requests after the convening of the meeting. Shall we
proceed?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Prior to calling the first name up, Mr. Clerk, the Chair will just remind
those that are testifying that you do not have a second opportunity to speak after your
first three minutes.
Mr. Clerk, let us move forward.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:
Calling Lucienne deNaie, testifying on County
Communication 07-239. She will be followed by Irene Bowie.
MS. LUCIENNE deNAIE, SIERRA CLUB OF MAUI GROUP (testifying on County
Communication No. 07-239):
Aloha kakou. I have to make apologies for Ms. Bowie. She had to leave for another
appointment. So I'm going to be brief, and you'll have less folks to testify.
Thank you very much for having that moving ceremony this morning. I want to say
Bob and Lis first came to volunteer for a Sierra Club cleanup project at Makena
Beach. When they saw that we filled up a whole Matson container with the junks that
had been sitting there for twenty or thirty years, they called me a few weeks later and
they said, "You know, the beach across from our condo is really, really stacked with
junk. Is the Sierra Club getting out there and do something?" I said, "The Sierra
Club is all of us. Why don't you guys just start something, and we'll help publicize it."
And you see the results--they just went on a roll. And it's a wonderful example of
how things that are forgotten actually can come to life because that's a very important
site. The ancient Village of Keawakapu is actually that site.
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And, anyway, thank you very much for hearing the, the request by the three members
to hold a public hearing in Kihei. I very strongly support this request and I hope you
will, too. I'm speaking today on behalf of the Sierra Club, Maui Group. We're all for
public testimony wherever, whatever, because although it is great to write and many
do, it's like when you sit in a public meeting and hear your fellow citizens and hear
the discussions of things, it's a process. It's called democracy. You learn and grow
from that process, and it's a little different than sitting at home and just writing a letter
and saying, 'Well, this is what I think." That's important, too.
I want to say that there's a reason that these three members requested this, and one
of those reasons is those poor young men that came to the hearing last Wednesday.
I sat next to them. One of them turned to me and said, "Aunty, when do we get to
speak?" And I said, "Well, you have to wait until there's another meeting. There's,
there's no public testimony because the Council's just talking now." And they go,
"Oh. So how does that work?" And I said, "Well, they had a meeting before and
maybe you folks didn't hear about it." But these are young people just learning about
our process. And when I told them that there was very likely to be a meeting in the
evening, they were very, very excited. They go, "Would you let us know when it is?"
And I said, "Well, try, but read the newspaper, you know. Give me your phone
number, try to remember. But just read the newspapers. It will be announced."
So this is one reason why I think we, we need to err on the side of letting people
participate. Also, you know, because this plan's application was sort of incomplete,
many things were brought forward through the Council's diligent work here, that the
public hasn't even had a chance to discuss. You know, there's road improvements
that are being offered, but no one knows when they're really going to be happening.
There's affordable housing being offered. Is it going to be in North Kihei? Is it going
to be a real community like it was described in the Community Plan? I, I mean I'm
sure you're all familiar, in the Community Plan, it says that Wailea 670 should provide
a mix of single family and multi-family for a range of consumer groups with an
emphasis on community development consisting of single family, zero lot line, and
multi-family units complemented with village mixed use, primarily serving the
residents of the community.
I don't think that's the project we're hearing described right now. So I think we need
to allow the public to hear where this project is at now and weigh in on it.
And I thank you for your consideration.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. deNaie.
Any questions for the gentlewoman this morning?
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Thank you very much for your comments.

Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Irene Bowie.
CHAIR HOKAMA: My understanding, she has left, Mr. Clerk. Move on to the next name.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:
David Frazier, testifying on County Communication
No. 07-246, followed by Tom Blackburn-Rodriguez.

MR. DAVID FRAZIER, KIHEI COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION (testifying on County
Communication No. 07-2461
Good morning again Chair Hokama and Councilmembers.
I'm going to ad-lib a little bit here 'cause I wasn't exactly prepared for this, but I saw it
on the agenda so I thought I'd stick around and see what we could get done about it.
I bring you more tidings of joy from South Maui this morning. Parked behind the Maui
Coast Hotel, I have a brand new Yamaha jet ski that was purchased by the KCA as a
result of some tremendous work as far as raising some funds. And I think a, a lot of
you are familiar with the fact that we were working on that project. And so it's gassed
up, it's oiled up, it's ready to go. There's brand new trailer for it, and we can't use it.
So I know that's coming up on the agenda item today, and I would just heartily
appreciate whatever help you can be from a protocol standpoint of simply accepting
the wonderful gift, and allowing me to call the lifeguards and tell them to come and
get that thing out of my parking lot and get it in the water where it belongs.
And once again, you know, I, I just really can't express how much cooperation we
see in the community on, on something like this when I have the call. This came up
as a result of some requests from some lifeguards. And, you know, probably, I
understand that you were very generous, not only in the South Kihei budget, which I
haven't had nearly enough time to express my gratitude to the entire Council on this
year's capital programs, but I understand that, you know, you might have several of
'em that are going to be purchased through, you know, normal channels with the
Parks Department, which is just super. But realize that this is, once again, you know,
a, a cry that came out from the lifeguards. They, they wanted it; they needed it; and
we're delivering it. And it's just more good news for all of us; and everyone, you
know, should be smiling about it.
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So I appreciate your time, and it's just been a great morning for South Maui. And I'm
going to wrap up and go back to my day job now.
Thank you very much. Aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Frazier.
Questions? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
For those of you who don't know, David Frazier is the General Manager of the Maui
Coast Hotel; and, and his organization is very generous in allowing you to donate so
much of your talent to our community, and we're most appreciative, David.
What I hear you saying is that we have a resolution to accept this donation on behalf
of the County, in a communication on our agenda, and rather than refer it to
committee, you're asking us to waive the referral and, and approve the resolution
today so that you can get this jet ski in the hands of a lifeguard so they can start
using it immediately. Is that what you're saying?
MR. FRAZIER: Yes, that is exactly what I was trying to say. You've done a much better
job.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: No. You said it fine.
Could you please give us just a little idea. I mean we're looking at $11,000 piece of
equipment here with the jet ski and the, and the sled to move it. Could you tell me
how you spearheaded the collection of $11,000 to purchase this jet ski?
MR. FRAZIER: You know, I, when something like that comes up, I basically just go out to
the, you know, the pe—it, it's easy, it's so much easier, isn't it, to go to the people that
have already given because you know that they are likely to again. And, I, I
apologize that I don't have the entire list with me today, but, you know, of course, my
employers and the Maui Coast Hotel were very generous in that process; Farrington
Bayless Architects were involved; Wailea 670 was involved. We had many, many
individuals—Bob and Lis Richardson contributed; my wife and I contributed; and I, I
wish I had the list. But there were, there were probably a total of sixteen, sixteen to
seventeen contributors: Bryan Maxwell from Maxwell Landscape Design.
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And, and, you know, that's the kind of thing when I go out to the community with a
particular need that needs to be handled immediately, they're very generous about
coming up with those, those kinds of funds.
And so that part was, was, you know, was an endeavor, but it was fun. And we're
ready to, we're ready to give it to the lifeguards and let 'ern, let 'em use it.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And save some lives, hopefully.
MR. FRAZIER: Hopefully.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you very much, David. We all appreciate your
effort.
MR. FRAZIER: You're welcome.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
I, I just want to thank David Frazier and the, the rest of the people that contributed to
this jet ski, and, and providing it to the lifeguards in kiheL You know, we can use
more throughout Maui County.
And in regards to this item here, we really appreciate your donation.
Thank you.
MR. FRAZIER: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further questions for the gentleman? Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chair.
Mr. Frazier, thank you for your testimony and for this offer to the County.
You did mention that the sled, I mean the jet ski was coming with a trailer?
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MR. FRAZIER: That's correct. We have a, a, we have a sand trailer that was requested by
the Parks when we offered to do it. So it's, it's a trailer that actually has the big
wheels that rolls on the sand.
But my understanding is the parks rotate their, their, their street trailers as well with-they switch the jet skies between 'ern.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. So this is just the sand trailer to get it to the ocean
to launch it?
MR. FRAZIER: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And the jet, the Eze rescue sled is the sled that
gets towed behind the jet ski for rescue purposes?
MR. FRAZIER: That's, that's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Frazier.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, any further questions for the gentleman? Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Mr. Frazier, how long have we had that sitting in your parking lot?
MR. FRAZIER: I, I actually just got it this week-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. FRAZIER: --and we, we got it, we had to order it from Oahu. It's the normal purveyor
that you would use if you were buying it through the County-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MR. FRAZIER: --and it had the County Parks' spec on it. And we, we just find it so much
easier to actually have the machine and, that we've kind of learned this process
through our donation of the police ATV past year, that it's.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Frazier, one more quick question in relat—relating to
the safety.
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How many--what's your estimation of how many visitors we have to South Maui on
an annual basis, approximately?
MR. FRAZIER: You know what? I, I'd have--that's something I have no idea of, honestly.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Well, the reason I was asking that. I mean, we
know how much short of equipment we've been in the past in South Maui and West
Maui. And just, just your dedication and the people of South Maui, what we saw the
awards today, but, more importantly, putting your money where your mouth is. You
know, in other words, you guys have come up and stepped up and said, "Hey, we'll
get it done." I remember the lifeguards asking that night of the Kihei Association
meeting when I was there, and you guys said "We'll take care of it." And you sure as
hell did it.
So I'm really proud of that fact, and I think the rest of Maui County can look upon
South Maui as a community that walks the talk and just doesn't just let things
happen. They make it happen.
So, thank you, David, for all your help. I do appreciate it.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
MR. FRAZIER: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, any other questions?
Well, since we're going to do the committee's work now, why do you need Tri-Isle
RC&D to do the donation for you?
MR. FRAZIER: We coordinated that through, as you know, KCA is not a 501c(3), it's a
501c(4). So we thought that it would be better. Tri-Isle volunteered to coordinate
that for us, and so it becomes a 501c, c(3), donation when the, when the people
contribute to it. And so Stuart was very helpful. My, by the way, I forgot to thank
Tri-Isle RC&D for all of their tremendous efforts to, to help us with this, with the, with
this proj--project.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So KCA bought the jet ski on behalf of Tri-Isle, and then Tri-Isle is the
one that actually is donating .. .
MR. FRAZIER: Tri-Isle actually purchased it on behalf of the KCA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: With the funds you raised?
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MR. FRAZIER: Correct--through Tri-Isle.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. FRAZIER: We went through Tri-Isle.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We, we want that to be clear because we give County money to,
to Tri-Isle, and I would hate for see our money coming back as a donation back to
this County.
MR. FRAZIER: I understand, I understand.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's not the purpose of the appropriation.
Okay, I'm done. Are there any other questions by the Members?
Thank you very much, Mr. Frazier.
MR. FRAZIER: You're very welcomed, Have a great day.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:
Mr. Chairman, the last individual to testify is Tom
Blackburn-Rodriguez.
Mr. Blackburn-Rodriquez will be testifying on County
Communication 07-239.

MR. TOM BLACKBURN-RODRIGUEZ (testifying on County Communication No. 07-239)
Good morning, Mr. Chairman, Members of the Council.
I'll be brief, and I want to thank you very much for the opportunity to testify before you
this morning.
I simply want to say that I am not privy nor do I understand completely, the various
rules and procedures of the Council in terms of either holding a public hearing or in
terms of removing an item from a committee of the Council. So I will not speak on
those things because I am not educated on them.
But I did want to speak broadly in terms of supporting the idea of an additional
hearing in Kihei in the evening for two reasons. Number one, because I agree with
other testifiers who believe that the way to improve democracy is to have more
democracy. And I have a great deal of respect for the many, many hours that this
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Council and that the Land Use Committee has put into this item thus far, as well as
over the many years And I've had the opportunity to sit through many of those
hearings. I do that by then going home and doing my work late at night or early in
the morning. So an evening hearing, I think would be very good to have for the
people of Maui County and South Maui.
I also would recommend or respectfully recommend to the Council to address this
subject because many of us in the community are concerned about the level and
intensity of the rhetoric that has begun to accompany this issue, and we cannot allow
that to happen. We must accept people's passions; we must accept their, their
beliefs in what they want to see for our community; and we must not allow anyone to
feel that they did not have the opportunity to express their opinion; and then ask that
once those opinions are expressed and this body makes its decision, which we
respect the decisions that come out of this Council, that once that decision is made,
we come together as a community.
So I think it's very important that as this process goes forward, that it goes forward in
a way which will ultimately lead to a healing in the community and to the community
moving forward.
I think the opportunity for an additional public hearing to allow people who may feel
they have been inadvertently shut out of the process because of work or other
requirements, giving them that opportunity, I also think it then gives the community
the responsibility that having had every opportunity to be heard, it will accept the
decision of the Council and it will move forward for the benefit of the community in a
healing process which is so important.
And as we've seen what we like to do in South Maui, we like to make things happen
rather than point fingers. And I think the opportunity to have that hearing is again an
opportunity to participate and also then again an opportunity to say to the community,
"Once you have spoken, let the Council act and then let's come together and move
forward." We have a lot of work to do.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Blackburn-Rodriguez.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Excuse me.
Good morning, Mr. Blackburn-Rodriguez.
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MR. BLACKBURN-RODRIGUEZ: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: And thank you so much for your comments.
You touched upon the fact that this project, I guess, is maybe starting to become
something that's dividing our community. Am I correct with my interpretation of your
comments?
MR. BLACKBURN-RODRIGUEZ: Well, I think that any time that an item comes forward
that's going to have this kind of impact in a community, it's going to engender strong
opinions and strong beliefs. My concern is not that, because I think that is a good
process and what the Council is doing is an excellent process.
My concern is that when we do that, we remember that we are neighbors in South
Maui, We are neighbors on this island. And we should be passionate and committed
and strong in our advocacy, and then when the decision is made, we should be able
to move together and to move forward.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay.
And then have you been hearing a lot of maybe misinformation as it relates to maybe
not having a public hearing and people being pitted against one another? Can you
comment?
MR. BLACKBURN-RODRIQUEZ: My sense is that there is a significant body of, of people
in South Maui who, who would like to have the opportunity to express their opinions
in person.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Excuse me, Members.
Any other questions for the gentleman, Members?
Having none, Mr. Blackburn-Rodriguez, we appreciate your comments this morning.
MR. BLACKBURN-RODRIQUEZ: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, that concludes public testimony.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Is there anyone else wishing to provide comment on any of the agendized items for
today's meeting?
Okay, seeing none coming forward, Members, the Chair shall close testimony for
today's meeting with no objections.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered.
Okay, Members, we got less than an hour left before it's after noon, so we'll take a
break now, and we'll return at eleven-ten.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 10:58 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 11:12 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT EXCEPT
COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON AND VICTORINO.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The regular Council meeting of 21 August 2007, shall return to order.
Mr. Clerk, let us proceed with the agenda.
(Councilmembers Anderson and Victorino returned to the meeting at 11:13 a.m.)

MINUTES
The minutes of the following meetings were presented at this time:
1.
2.
3.
4.
5.
6.

Regular meeting of April 20, 2007
Public hearing of April 26, 2007
Public hearing of May 14, 2007
Public hearing of May 14, 2007
Public hearing of May 22, 2007
Regular meeting of May 22, 2007

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Mateo.
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VICE-CHAIR MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE THAT THE MINUTES AS READ BY THE CLERK
BE APPROVED.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to approve
the minutes of the regular meeting of 20 April; public hearing of 26 April, 14 May, and
another 14 May, May 22, 2007; and the regular meeting of 22 May, 2007.
Is there any discussion or corrections to be made on the minutes before you?
Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
The following committee reports were presented.

COMMITTEE REPORTS
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-75 - BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:
Recommending that County Communication No. 07-50, from the Director of Finance,
transmitting a report of the short-term investments for the quarter ended
December 31, 2006, be FILED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-75 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt
Committee Report 07-75. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Mr. Chair.
This report details your Budget and Finance Committee's review of the quarterly
report from the Director of Finance regarding the activity of short-term investments
made during the quarter ending December 31, 2006.
Through the adoption of this, this report, your Committee recommends the filing of
County Communication 07-50.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
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COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 07-76 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:

Recommending that County Communication No. 07-89, from the Director of Finance,
transmitting a report of transfers/loans from the General Fund to the Bond Fund as of
January 31, 2007, be FILED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-76 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt
Committee Report 07-76. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
This report details your Budget and Finance Committee's review of report from the
Director of Finance summarizing transfers from the General Fund to the Bond Fund
as of January 31, 2007.
These temporary transfers are used to complete CIP projects and will be reimbursed
from proceeds of the eventual issuance of sale of general obligation bonds in Fiscal
Year 2008.
Through the adoption of this report, your Committee recommends the filing of County
Communication 07-89.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-77 - BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:
Recommending that Contract No. C3857, between the County of Maui and
A's Mechanical, LLC, relating to air conditioning equipment repairs to the
Kalana 0 Maui Building, be FILED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-77 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt
Committee Report 07-77. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
This report details your Committee's review of matters relating to a $732,000 contract
issued to replace air conditioning equipment at Kalana 0 Maui Building. The new
equipment will deliver backup resource in the County's air conditioning system.
Through the adoption of this report, your Committee recommends the filing of
Contract No. C3857.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

Members, any further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no,"
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-78 - BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:
Recommending that County Communication No. 07-174, from the Director of
Personnel Services, transmitting a "Request for Position Action", reflecting the
abolishment of vacant unfunded positions in various County departments as of
March 30, 2007, be FILED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla,
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-78 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt
Committee Report 07-78. Mr. Pontanilla.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.

This report details your Committee's review of a "Request for Position Action",
transmitted from the Director of Personnel, reflecting the abolishment of seventeen
vacant unfunded positions in various County departments as of March 30, 2007.
The Administration regards the continued existence of these positions as serving no
useful administrative purpose.
Through the adoption of this report, your Committee recommends the filing of County
Communication 07-174.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion? With none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye,"
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-79 - BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That County Communication No. 07-70, from the Council Chair, transmitting
correspondence dated December 22, 2006, from Russell Yamane &
Associates CPAs, Inc., issued in conjunction with the independent financial
audit of the County of Maui for the Fiscal Year ended June 30, 2006
(management letter), be FILED; and

2.

That County Communication No. 07-72, from the Council Chair, transmitting a
report entitled "COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF HAWAII: COMPREHENSIVE
ANNUAL FINANCIAL REPORT FOR THE FISCAL YEAR ENDED JUNE 30,
2006" (CAFR), be FILED.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-79 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt
Committee Report 07-79. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: The Budget and Finance Committee, through its
review, recommends filing of County Communications relating to the report entitled
the "COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF HAWAII: COMPREHENSIVE ANNUAL
FINANCIAL REPORT, ALSO KNOWN AS CAFR, FOR THE FISCAL YEAR ENDED
JUNE 30, 2006".
The auditor's report included in the financial section of the CAFR express the opinion
that the basic financial statements fairly present the financial position of the County of
Maui at June 30, 2006, and the results of its operation for the year then ended.
Through the adoption of this report, your Committee recommends the filing of County
Communication 07-70 and 07-72.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any further discussion, Members? With none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
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COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-80 - BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:
Recommending that County Communication No. 07-71, from the Council Chair,
transmitting a report entitled "COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF HAWAII: SINGLE
AUDIT REPORT FOR THE FISCAL YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2006" (Single Audit
Report), prepared by Russell Yamane & Associates CPAs, Inc., the County's
independent auditor, be FILED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-80 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt
Committee Report 07-80. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
The Single Audit Report results for the consolidated audit process required by the
Federal government, as a condition of Federal grants of funds to the County.
Through its review, your Committee notes that the Single Audit Report disclosed a
specific "reportable condition" of funds used by the Department of Parks and
Recreation to purchase materials and supplies for construction. The specific
reportable condition involved a relatively low level of risk of constituting "material
weaknesses" in the audit financial statements.
The Committee requested that the Department of Finance to identify internal controls
that would ensure appropriate use of operating funds.
Through the adoption of this, your, your--this report, your Committee recommends
the filing of County Communication 07-71.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any further questions/discussion? With none, all in favor of the motion
please say "aye."
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AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
COMMITTEE REPORT
07-81 - BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:
NO.
Recommending that County Communication No. 07-73, from the Council Chair,
transmitting a report entitled "DEPARTMENT OF WATER SUPPLY, COUNTY OF
MAUI (Proprietary Fund, County of Maui), Financial Statements for the years ended
June 30, 2006 and 2005, Supplemental Schedules for the year ended June 30, 2006
and Independent Auditors' Reports", submitted by Russell Yamane & Associates
CPAs, Inc., the County's independent auditor, be FILED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We're almost done, Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Several more.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. It's been a busy couple of
weeks.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-81 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt
Committee Report 07-81. Mr. Pontanilla.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
Your Committee notes that the Council's role in the audit review process is to

exercise oversight regarding the efficiency and effectiveness of County operations.
The auditor's responsibility is to conduct an audit in accordance with general-generally accepted auditing standards and express an opinion on the Department of
Water Supply's financial statements.
Your Committee's review notes that the auditor opined that the financial statements
present fairly, in all material respects, that the financial position of the Department of
Water Supply as of June 30, 2005 and 2006.
Through the adoption of this report, your Committee recommends the filing of County
Communication 07-73.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any further comments? If not, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-82 - BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That BILL NO. 45 (2007), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO
AN INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT FOR A STATE WATER
POLLUTION CONTROL REVOLVING FUND LOAN FOR THE WAILUKU
WASTEWATER PUMP STATION FORCE MAIN REPLACEMENT,
WAILUKU-KAHULUI COMMUNITY PLAN AREA, FISCAL YEAR 2008
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BUDGET ORDINANCES (ALSO KNOWN AS WAILUKU-KAHULUI
WASTEWATER PUMP STATION FORCE MAIN REPLACEMENT)", be
PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT; and
2.

That County Communication No. 07-198, from the Budget Director, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-82 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt
Committee Report 07-82. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
This report details your Budget and Finance Committee's July 23 review and
recommended passage of a proposed bill authorizing the Mayor to enter into an
intergovernmental agreement for a State Revolving Fund Loan to finance the
construction of the Wailuku-Kahului Wastewater Pump Station Force Main
Replacement project. Financing of projects like this through low-interest State
Revolving Fund Loans are more cost-effective than using County general obligation
bonds.
Your Committee voted to recommend the passage of the proposed bill and the filing
of the communication.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, any further comment? With none, all in favor of the motion
please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BALSA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, for the record, BILL NO. 45 (2007).
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-83 - BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That BILL NO. 46 (2007), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING CHAPTER 2.48, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO TRAVEL
EXPENSES", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO
PRINT; and

2.

That County Communication No. 07-196, from the Mayor, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-83 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt
Committee Report 07-83. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
This report details your Committee's review and recommended approval of a
resolution approving increase adjustments to select per diem travel allowances for
officers and employees of the County traveling on official business.
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Approval of the proposed bill would provide officers and employees not covered by
collective bargaining agreements the same rate of increase in travel benefits
provided to employees covered by the collective bargaining agreements.
Your Committee recommends adoption of the resolution [sic] and the filing of the
communication.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
Okay, Members, Mr. Pontanilla is correct. This is a bill for an ordinance, so we are
looking at first reading at this time.
Questions/discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Great job.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: You're welcome, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILL NO. 46 (2007).
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-84 - POLICY COMMITTEE:
Recommending that RESOLUTION NO. 07-99 , entitled "AUTHORIZING
SETTLEMENT OF CLAIM NO. 2005-22 OF ROBERT JARRETT", be ADOPTED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
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VICE-CHAIR MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-84
BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to adopt
Committee Report 07-84. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman.
Your Policy Committee met on July 31, 2007, and makes reference to County
Communication 07-11, regarding settlement of claims and lawsuits.
Corporation Counsel requested consideration of a possible settlement of Claim
No. 2005-22, and attached a proposed resolution for the Committee's consideration.
The alleged damages and injury suffered as a result of a motor vehicle collision
involving a police vehicle, which occurred on September 11, 2004, at the intersection
of Puunene Avenue and Kuihelani Highway in Kahului.
An overview of the case was provided and Deputy Corporation Counsel explained
that a negotiated settlement would settle all of the issues related to this case.
Therefore, your Policy Committee recommends that the resolution entitled
"AUTHORIZING SETTLEMENT OF CLAIM NO. 2005-22 OF ROBERT JARRETT",
be adopted.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo.
Members, any further discussion? With none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 07-99.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO,
07-85 - POLICY COMMITTEE:
Recommending that RESOLUTION NO. 07-100 , entitled "DISAPPROVING THE
APPEAL TO THE RESIDENTIAL WORKFORCE HOUSING POLICY FOR THE
PROPOSED KAMAOLE HEIGHTS AND KAMAOLE PLANTATION MULTI-FAMILY
RESIDENTIAL PROJECTS", be ADOPTED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-85 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to adopt
Committee Report 07-85. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman.
Your Policy Committee met on July 24, 2007, and discussed the matter of appeals of
the Residential Workforce Housing Policy.
Correspondence dated February 23, 2007, from Christopher L. Hart, ASL [sic],
President, Chris Hart & Partners, Inc., requesting a waiver from the requirements of
the Residential Workforce Housing Policy, Chapter 2.96, Maui County Code, for the
proposed Kamaole Heights and Kamaole Plantation projects in Kihei, on behalf of the
developer, No Ka Oi Development LP.
Section 2.96.030 of the Maui County Code provides for appeals, and Subsection
2.96.030(C)(3) states, in part:
"The council shall approve or disapprove by
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resolution." Your Committee notes that the correspondence submitted by the
developer's representatives did not identify the legal basis upon the appeal is being
made. Further, there was no sufficient information presented on the cost of the units
being sold and what the affordable requirements would be.
Your Policy Committee, therefore, recommends that the resolution entitled
"DISAPPROVING THE APPEAL TO THE RESIDENTIAL WORKFORCE POLICY
FOR THE PROPOSED KAMAOLE HEIGHTS AND KAMAOLE PLANTATION
MULTI-FAMILY RESIDENTIAL PROJECTS", be ADOPTED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any further discussion? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. And once again, I know we discussed this in
committee, if there had been a legitimate justification, if a case had been made, if all
the facts had been revealed, which we even offered an opportunity for the individuals
who were making the appeal to explain to us what the basis of the appeal was, that
would have been reasonable,
This, I think, was really a disservice and an injustice to the creation of the residential
workforce housing ordinance because, for me, just as one member of the committee,
I think we should at least make, you know, the public aware of the fact that we have a
process, they should avail themselves of the process. We're open. If even a, a
vague attempt had been made, I would have been more pleased. But this really was
not.
And I was slighted offended, perhaps more than offended, that we would be taking
up this kind of a matter when there's so many other things that the Council and
particularly our committees have that are really important. When people take up the
time of the Council and they file something that 1 think is at the very, at the very least,
frivolous, I think they do a disservice not only to the Council, but to the members of
the community who really have other projects that they want to move forward that
would actually create workforce housing.
So thank you, Mr. Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Victorino.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
August 21, 2007
Page 61

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes, Mr. Chair. I also will concur with my colleague and
the rest of our members that whenever a developer comes before us to ignore the
law and to blatantly come here with no viable solution or any remedies available is an
insult to us and to our constituents.
The people of Maui County must know that we are working hard for affordable
housing and that, that is going to be a component in every major development, every
developer that comes before us. And many of them have, many of them are willing
to work with us, so this is one example of someone who I thought was very unwilling,
really didn't want to step forward, and so I have no problem in disapproving this, this
appeal.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any further discussion? With none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION 07-100.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-86 - POLICY COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That BILL NO. 47 (2007), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING CHAPTER 3.35, MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO THE
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AFFORDABLE HOUSING FUND", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be

ORDERED TO PRINT; and
2.

That County Communication No. 07-76, from Councilmember Michael J.
Molina, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-86
BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to adopt
Committee Report 07-86. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Chairman.
Your Policy Committee met on March 13, 2007, and again on July 31, 2007, and
makes reference to County Communication No. 07-76. The proposed bill amends
Chapter 3.35, Maui County Code, to establish the procedures to implement the
Affordable Housing Fund. The bill amends the Affordable Housing Fund to conform
with the requirement set forth in Section 9-20 of the Charter and provides guidance
on how the fund should be expended and tracked.
The Department of Housing and Human Concerns does not see an administrative
problem with the draft bill as revised and is now ready to implement the bill.
Your Policy Committee recommends the bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING CHAPTER 3.35, MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO THE
AFFORDABLE HOUSING FUND", be passed on first reading and be ordered to print;
and that this corn, this Communication No. 07-76 be filed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Excuse me.
Members, any further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
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AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILL NO. 47 (2007).
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-87 - PUBLIC WORKS AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE:
Recommending that County Communication No. 07-179, from the Director of Parks
and Recreation, informing the Council of the closure of the Velma McWayne Santos
Community Center from November 19, 2007 through March 9, 2008 in order to install
a grease interceptor and conduct renovations of the facility, be FILED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mahal°, Mr. Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-87.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:
SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Medeiros, to adopt
Committee Report 07-87. Mr. Victorino.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Your Public Works and Facilities Committee met on June 13, 2007 and again on
July 25, 2007, to discuss County Communication No. 07-179, from the, from the
Director of Parks and Recreation. This communication inform the Council of the
planned closure of the Velma McWayne Santos Community Center from Jul--from
November 19, 2007 through March 9, 2008, in order to conduct renovations of the
facility.
Your Committee is satisfied that the public has been duly informed of the closure and
that the Department has aided those programs currently using the Center to find a
suitable alternative sites so that their work can continue while renovation is
completed.
I respectfully ask this body's full support of this adoption of this committee report and
the filing of this item.
Thank you, Mr. Chair

.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Members, any further discussion? With none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
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COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-88 - PUBLIC WORKS AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That RESOLUTION NO. 07-101 , entitled "ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF A
ROAD WIDENING LOT FOR THE STICE SUBDIVISION, PURSUANT TO
SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI COUNTY CODE", be ADOPTED; and

2.

That County Communication No. 07-26, from the Director of Public Works and
Environmental Management, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-88.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Medeiros, seconded by Mr. Victorino, to adopt
Committee Report 07-88. Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chair.
Your Public Works and Facilities Committee met on March 1, 2007, June 13, 2007,
and August 1, 2007, and recommend adoption of a resolution accepting dedication of
road widening Lot 5 in Makawao, Maui, along Laie Drive, consisting of approximately
212 square feet. This road widening lot is two feet wide and runs along the Laie
Drive frontage near the corner of Laie Drive and Laie-lki Place.
I respectfully ask for the body's full support of this resolution and the adoption of this
committee report.
Mahalo, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any further comment? Ms. Johnson.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I just had a question, and this would be of Public Works if
they know the answer to it.
Is this an agricultural subdivision or is it a residential community?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr, Arakawa.
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS MILTON ARAKAWA: Councilmember Johnson, this is in
the urban district.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. It's in urban. All right. 'Cause I have the map, but
nowhere on here does it list what the zoning is. Okay.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any further questions/discussion on the motion? With none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 07-101.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO,
07-89 - PUBLIC WORKS AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That RESOLUTION NO. 07-102 , entitled "ACCEPTING LAND DEDICATION
FOR PARK AND PLAYGROUND PURPOSES, AND WAIVER OF COMFORT
STATION AND PARKING AREA REQUIREMENT, IN THE WAIOLANI
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MAUKA SUBDIVISION, WAIKAPU, WAILUKU, MAUI, HAWAII, PURSUANT
TO SECTION 18.16.320, MAUI COUNTY CODE, be ADOPTED; and
2.

That County Communication No. 07-168, from the Director of Parks and
Recreation, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT COMMITTEE REPORT 07-89.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:
I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Medeiros, to adopt
Committee Report 07-89. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Your Public Works and Facilities Committee met on July 25, 2007, and
recommended the adoption of the resolution accepting the dedication of the park
located in the Waiolani Mauka Subdivision, Waikapu, comprised of approximately two
acres, and to approve the waiver of requirements to provide comfort station and
parking to the referred park.
As part of the . . change in zoning request for the Waiolani Mauka Subdivision,
Waikapu 28 Investment, LLC, was required to provide a two-acre park to be
dedicated concurrently with the final subdivision approval. The option for meeting the
conditions of zoning and fulfilling the park assessment requirements under
Section 18.16.327 [sic/ Maui County Code (MCC), will have been evaluate--had
been evaluated by the Department of Parks and Recreation.
I respectfully ask the full support of this resolution and the adoption of this committee
report.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Members, any further comments? Ms. Johnson.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I just have a question, and perhaps the Committee Chair

could answer.

For this particular site, I read the Committee meeting minutes, but I can't really
determine whether or not this is in full satisfaction of the park assessment and who
will be maintaining this area.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino, will, will you yield to the question?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes, yield to the question.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Please respond.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. First of all, the, it does fulfill the park assessment;
and the Department of Parks and Recreation will be maintaining this park. We will
maintain it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay, thank you, Mr. Chair.
I think that because this is basically a passive park area from everything that I've
read, when we had done a site inspection, I believe on this original project area, it
was always my understanding that projects in the area were going to try to help
assist us in getting the, I guess, some kind of a park site, but that it would not be a
passive park, that it would previde--provide recreational opportunities for the young
people and families that would be living on the mauka side of the highway. The other
site that had been discussed was, of course, acquiring the other little community
center site and some of the land surrounding that area which is on the opposite side,
particularly now because stoplights are being put in.
I have a problem with the passive park area being maintained by the County, and I
totally understand that, you know, it's expensive to put in the amenities or water
fountain or put in the toilets and not to include parking. But I think if it is a
neighborhood park and it's in the proximity of all of these residences that are really
surrounding the area, I think it's appropriate for that to be maintained, not by the
Parks Department. If they want to do it as a neighborhood park, then in all the other
instances where we have accepted that kind of property, that has been maintained
by the Association or the, you know, adopt-a-park or some other basis.
There's--I could understand if we had like a basketball court. I could understand if we
have other things that are included in this. But I also noted in here that it's
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counterproductive for the Council to receive request to accept park dedication after
the park assessment had been decided.
So I just also want to be clear have we actually, has the Council accepted dedication
of this park?
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair is unable to, well, my understanding, Ms. Johnson, of this
legislation before you is that this resolution also includes the acceptance of the park,
besides the request for waiver of certain requirements of the Code.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah. Okay. I see--accepting land dedication for park
and playground purposes.
So ordinarily, it's not done in this fashion. But for my, I guess myself, because we're
so desperate for playing fields and opportunities where our young people can
actually have recreation sites--and it's fairly flat--I think it would be great if this could
be maintained as some kind of a recreational site as opposed to just being passive.
So if people want the County to accept park dedication, then they're going to have to
find some way to justify the County accepting that. I am not in support of this
particular type of dedication because I don't think that it fulfills the needs of the
community. I also think it places an undue and unfair burden on the County to now
maintain an additional park when we have trouble, as you well know, maintaining
many of the large parks that we have because we have challenges with workforce
and everything else. So I am not in support of this.
And even if we accepted it, I certainly think if it's going to be a public park, then they
should have the courtesy to at least put in parking and they should put in the
bathroom facilities. If this is a public park and it's open to the public and it's being
maintained by our Parks Department, then that's what should be included. To me,
you can't have it both ways.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Johnson.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I'm wondering if our Public Works Director has the map in front of him on this project.
Do you have a binder, Milton?

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
August 21, 2007
Page 70

CHAIR HOKAMA: Director Arakawa.
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS: Councilmember Anderson. No, I don't.
Actually, this discussion during committee occurred with the Parks Department, so
I'm, I'm not familiar with the details.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I don't see anybody from Parks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Do you need a copy of the map, Ms. Anderson? We can.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: No. I have a cop--I have a copy.
It's just, in looking at this, not being a member of this Committee and not being
allowed to sit in, it, it appears to me this is a two-acre park which was, you know, a
condition of the zoning, Mr. Chairman, that it be dedicated to the County of Maui.
And so they're just doing what they were required to do by the condition of zoning.
And, as I recall, the idea was to provide a park for the children living in the area,
which, you know, is a good thing. Maybe they don't need the parking, but it's a
two-acre park and the intention, as it stated in the committee report, by the Parks
Department, well, I don't know what their intention is. They're just saying that they
are "evaluating potential amenities and improvements that could be accommodated
at the park site, including a small basketball court, a Tee ball area, and a "soccer
field." So if they do put in those amenities, then it wouldn't be necessarily a passive
park--and I don't think a two-acre park lends itself to being a passive park. I mean I
think you need to be able to use it for recreational purposes when it's in, you know, in
the center of a large subdivision.
But I agree with Ms. Johnson. I don't like the idea of waiving at least a bathroom.
And, you know, I'm looking at this and the reason I wanted to ask the Director, it
looks to me like that this park could also serve as a retention basin for drainage,
which I guess is okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Is that a question for the, excuse me, Members, Director Arakawa?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, he doesn't--he wasn't here, so, and he doesn't
have the map, so he, he wouldn't be able to help us.
But, you know, at this point, Mr. Chairman, I can't support the waiver of, at least of
the bathroom. You know, why do we put kids out to play, and then not give them a
place to go "shi-shi"? And it just flies in the face of common sense. You know, my
son played soccer at a lot of small fields and they're all upcountry and they all had
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bathrooms. So why are we now accepting something that the County is going to take
on as our responsibility and not provide bathrooms for the children in this two-acre
park?
So I, I can't support that at, at all. And I know they're doing what they were required
to do by the change in zoning. But as I recall back, the idea was to make this an
active park for the children of the neighborhood because, you know, it's not a safe
road for them to be traveling to go anywhere else. So for them to be able to stay
within their neighborhood and, you know, meet their recreational needs within their
neighborhood is a good thing, but they should have a bathroom.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Anderson.
Before I recognize you, Mr. Pontanilla, I am going to recognize Ms. Balsa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair.
I also am not a member of this Committee, so I haven't had the benefit of some of the
discussion. But in our binders, there is a letter from the Director of Parks dated
April 18 where it confirms that the Parks Department's support of the request made
by the Waikapu 28 Investment, LLC, for a waiver of the parking and comfort station's
requirement for the park, "that the Department has determined that such
improvements are unnecessary for its proposed use as a neighborhood park."
That's, I, I think that I'm interested in Department's position because I kine a look
like--look to them as the people that would know what we need. But they're not here.
CHAIR HOKAMA: If the Council believes that the resources that, to make a decision, need
to be requested, then the Chair would be open to other considerations regarding this
item.
But before we reach that point, Members, I would like to, upon your completion of
your questions, Ms. Baisa, allow the other Members to provide comment or questions
before the Chair would make a recommendation on the disposition of this item.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Mr. Chair, I have no more questions except that I, I am
interested in the Department's position in this consideration.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I'm going to support the adoption of this resolution. I, I look at it as, you know, in
Kahului, we, we do have a passive park which is also being utilized by some Little
League kids, as well as soccer team. This is in the vicinity of Maui Lani. That park
has no bathrooms. There--that park has no parking, but it fits the community. And I
think this particular park also fits the community.
We received correspondence from three individuals of that community, you know,
requesting that--or saying that comfort stations, you know, waive, to waiver the
comfort station requirements.
I just, I just want to cite an example in Kahului. This is between Alai Street and I think
it's Kauai Street. There's a park, an active park. We do have a bathroom. One of
the problems that we find is that the bathroom in that area is always being called for
some maintenance work because of vandalizing. The other thing is that we do have
undesirables that congregate around the bathrooms to do whatever they want to do.
And, to me, you know, without the bathroom in this particular park, at, at least, you
know, we do have a park that is supported by members of the community, and I'm
going to support this adoption.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further questions/discussion on the motion before you? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. One of the questions I would like to have answered,
and I don't know because Mr. Arakawa, as you said, does not have the maps. But if
this is a detention basin or serves as any part of a drainage, then I believe, in the
County Code, usually, you can't double. It's either used for detention basin purposes,
and it cannot be used as any other type of credit.
So I would need to have that verified if any or all of this particular acreage is to be
used as a detention basin.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think that answer, that question can be answered by
the developer. They are in the gallery, and if it's all right with you, sir, I'd like to call,
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ask them to come forward to answer that question. If that is all right with the Chair's,
with your permission.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Prior to consideration of that request, Mr. Victorino, I will ask Director
Arakawa if he is able to respond to the portion of the question regarding the drainage
component. Are you able to give us a response at this time, Mr. Director?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS: Mr. Chair, offhand, 1, I can't answer your question. I, I'd
have to go look at the Code.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
Members, you have heard the request from Mr. Victorino. Are there any objections
regarding the request?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. With no objections, the Chair will allow a representative from the
developer, the Nunokawa family, to come forward to respond to questions from the
Members.
As they come forward, Members, the Chair is well aware of the time.
I would ask if you would please state your name for the record and the role that you
play regarding the project, please.
MR. SCOTT NUNOKAWA: Yes. Good, ah, ah, good, well, midday, I guess.
My name is Scott Nunokawa. I'm Managing Member of Waikapu 28 Investment,
LLC. To my left is my wife Haunani Lemn, also a member of the LLC.
We do have some maps, so if Mr. Arakawa would like to verify, you know, what we
are speaking to today, we'd be happy to provide them.
But, no, we intentionally designed this park not to be retention site. All of our water
for the, the project is taken up into catch basins, into piping, and then distributed to a,
a site for retention.
The only area that the park would, quote, "retain", in terms of water is its own water.
You know, it, and even that actually filters off, and if there would be an overflow, it
would actually overflow into Wailuku Water's ditch system.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Nunokawa.
I believe Mr. Victorino made the request, but it was a question from Ms. Johnson.
Do you have any further questions for either one of our people at the podium?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah, and I really appreciate because I know that's come
up before in other developments that you cannot double as detention basin.
Can you, and because it's been such a long while, can you refresh my memory with
regard to why the County is going to maintain this if it's a neighborhood park?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Nunokawa.
MR. NUNOKAWA: I think it might qualify under one of those "No good deed goes
unpunished." This, this has a very, this park has a very long history. But at the end
of the day, this park was developed. In fact, you do have some history as you may
recall that this, this park has a very long history.
And when we went to look at what we could do, you know, rather than--because the,
the County actually took up buying land in the area and ultimately filed that and
didn't, did nothing with it, when we were looking at this project, we said, "Yes. There
is a need for a passive park mauka of the highway. And when we set the location of
the park and went to talk to the Parks Department about it, the intention was that it
wasn't for just Waiolani Mauka Subdivision, it would be for the entire Waikapu
community.
And if you take a look at the layout of the park, it's done with that intention. But that
said, it's also, I mean there was a, a, a point of a question of fairness that this is
going to be a park for all of Waikapu mauka of the highway, and the buyers of the
lots in this subdivision shouldn't be burdened solely with the maintenance of that
park. And, at the end of the day, I mean it really is Council's determination, but it
should be clearly noted that somebody's going to pay for this and quite frankly, it's
not going to be us. It will be the buyers and the residents of Waihu--Waiolani Mauka
Subdivision, which, from our perspective, would place an unfair burden on them
'cause it is a community park. It's not exclusive to that specific subdivision.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. And with regard to the bathroom issue, is, if it is a
community park and it's serving many of the residents from the area, obviously, you
know, was there not any kind of a partnership or were there other monies that were
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paid by area developers to park assessment and your justifying saying that, that
money should be used and the County should construct bathrooms?
MR. NUNOKAWA: Well, again, with, with the history of this park, the original intent was that
we would be dedicating two acres of raw land. And the Parks De--the, the County
was going to--and we had meetings with the Administration to that effect. As we
went along, it sort of morphed into another place where the, the County has, the
Parks Department determined that they wish us to do the grading, irrigation,
grassing, etc.
This, the, the park itself really ended up being a negotiated settlement with the Parks
Department, and our point was we had an obligation. We have, with regards to the
parks ordinance, we're basically, I mean there's kine a two things in play here. One
is the parks ordinance, the other is the zoning ordinance. The Parks Department
determined that they wish to use the parks ordinance or the, the subdivision
ordinance, but, but the parks portion thereof in determining what our requirements
were, were. And they came up with, originally, they had asked, you know, perhaps
we could look at a park, parking, I mean parking and the comfort station; and our
response was, "Well, you know, right now, we're, we're giving--our obligation would
be 51,000 square feet. We're giving 86,000 and some change."
And so this was really a negotiated settlement. In part, because the Parks
Department does have funds from subdivisions in the areas. And, you know, nobody
is saying that, although that's not true. Most, some people are say--not saying that,
you know, there shouldn't necessarily be a comfort station or parking or something of
that nature. I think that there are those in the community that are very opposed to
having that type of a facility within--for the reasons Councilmember Pontanilla spoke
of earlier. But, it's, it's not as if this park is not capable of those items being installed.
It's just a function of what are the obligations. I mean, to be honest with you, the
buyers of this, these lots in this subdivision had given well above and beyond what
the parks ordinance would require and, and from our way of looking of it from what
the zoning requirements were.
But, again, we sat down with the Parks Department over, effectively, three
administrations, and came to what we considered to be a fair and reasonable
solution to a fairly complicated history.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you.
And do you have any idea what the total amount would have been had you just paid
a cash contribution in park assessment for your twenty-eight lots?
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MS. HAUNANI LEMN: Yes, there is an exact number for that, and I believe that, that was
part of the information presented in the committee report.
That number was 1,213,800, which break down to 11,560 per lot. And I want to
reiterate that because I think from Scott and my perspective in being involved in the
subdivision process and creating housing opportunities for people, I can't impress
upon the Council enough that these are costs that are borne by the buyers; they're
not borne by us.
So that is the cost if it was an in-lieu park fee, which would basically be a fee that not
necessarily be used in Waikapu, but in Central Maui in general.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. So, and I, I looked for it, but I didn't see it.
So it's over a million dollars, though?
MS. LEMN: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And because, if I recall, this was originally agricultural
land. Is that correct?
MS. LEMN: Prior to the zoning, it was agricultural land. That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Why would, I guess, why would the individual
owners then bear that expense and why wouldn't it come off the bottom line of any
profit that would be made by yourselves as a developer of that? 'Cause, obviously,
you sold--the, the original zoning of the land was agriculture, so there was a
purchase price for that; and then you just do the calculations. So why would this be,
in turn, the million-plus dollars be passed along to these owners now after-the-fact?
MS. LEMN: Well, it's not being passed on to them after-the-fact.
I think if you look at housing as a product, like any other product, say you're making a
can of soup and you need to have components to create that can of soup, those are
all costs. And this is a cost, as with any other fee imposed upon a lot, it is a cost that
goes into each lot.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I, I guess, you know, in principle, I'm, I'm just looking at it a
little bit differently that here we've got a two-acre lot, but then the money has to come
from somewhere to maintain it. If amenities are to be put in, then that burden gets
shifted back on to the greater community and, yet, it's going to serve only a select
part of that community. If you understand what I'm saying.
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MS. LEMN: Well, I do understand your perspective, but I think that when you recall the

history, I recall that you were the, the head of the Parks Committee at that time, and
there was a report that came out of your committee, I think it was 02-200, that
indicated that you recommended that the County purchase land in the Waiolani area
for a park.
So I know that we have this history together, and I'm looking at it and saying what we
tried to create was a park that was going to be accessible to everybody in the
Waikapu mauka area. And I don't mean Waikapu Mauka as in the subdivision, but
as in the older section of Wai, Waio, Waikapu; the people on Waiko Road; the
members, 116 lots in the original Waiolani Subdivision; the 43-plus lots in the
Waiolani Pikake Subdivision; the 25 lots in the Waiolani Elua Project; the 105 lots in
our subdivision. And as you look at the map, you'll see that it's situated next to
20 additional acres community-planned for residential.
So I guess the use of the word "neighborhood" maybe in this context is being looked
at as only for Waiolani Mauka. But in actuality, if you look at the map, you will note
that this is not just for Waiolani Mauka. This is for the entire Waiolani Mauka area,
including Waikapu Mauka as well.
So if you look at the kind of numbers that we're talking about, it's somewhere I would
say in the area of if you take 105 — 116, I would say you're looking about 300 to 400
lot owners or households being served by this subdivision in the projected future.
And Scott discussed the question of fairness, as you have. And we look at it and go,
"If you have 105 lots, and they're expected to do maintenance and pay for this kind of
amenity, but at the same time have their neighbors in the adjoining subdivisions use
this park," I think that would create a sense of unfairness for them. And so we're
looking to establish a fairness all around.
If you look at what's required, the land dedication is 51,000 square feet. Two acres
amounts to 37,120 square feet, more than that. So we're not trying to come in and
undermine the parks ordinance or the fees that are being requested. We're trying to
create an alternative that allows the County to actually be getting more than what the
park ordinance requires.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And, and, and I, and I respect that. And I think that one of
the things that I was hoping would have come out of our Parks Committee report
would have been the purchase of the land also that surrounds the little community
center on the other side, 'cause that was something that was really important.
But I agree with you we need more land.
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One of the things, I guess I look at, and with regard to, you know, the item that's
before us is if, and I guess just by reading the report, retail value would have been
200 to 250,000 per lot, and you're saying that this park which we're considering now
would have been an additional six lots. So that's where you're saying that the worth
then of the land that you're giving is about equivalent to what you would have paid as
a park assessment, Is that correct?
MR. NUNOKAWA: Not, not exactly. What we're actually saying is that the best thing that
could have happened in terms of economics for us individually would have been to
pay the parks fee because we would have come out ahead by doing that.
And I, I want to roll back to your question just a second ago because I'm not sure we
clearly answered it. The, the answer really is, is that, you know, we, we go about
doing our subdivision maybe a little bit differently. You know, we figure out what our
costs are and we consider--we, we add on what we consider would be a fair profit,
and that's what we price our lots at.
And I think if you ask any of the buyers out there, they'll note to you that we're
probably well below market.
But with that, we came across this particular situation where we had no clarity as to
what the obligations were going to be with regards to this park. I mean at the time,
we didn't even know whether or not we're going to have to, you know, whether or not
we were going to be giving two acres or exactly what was happening with it.
And so it is a very cause-and-effect situation here. If there are more things that are
imposed on this park, it will be assessed to the Association; and the Association will
have a, have a, a specific special assessment to the lot buyers of the, of the
subdivision, and they will pay it. So there is a direct cause and effect here.
I mean we have given what we consider to be--or I should say on behalf of these
buyers, we have been--given what we consider to be well above and beyond what
the parks ordinance requires and what the zoning ordinance requires. But,
ultimately, it's up to Council to determine whether they agree with that or not and
where they want to go with this. But it is a direct cause and effect. The, the lot
buyers will bear the, the, the burden of this cost.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And, and thank you very much. And I, I understand.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Excuse me, Members. Okay, Members, before I recognize
Ms. Anderson, I see her hand, I will tell you sitting on this Committee, the applicant or
those that are here to respond to your questions perform to what the Department, on
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behalf of the Administration, required. So, you know, but I, I will just state that it's, it's
unfortunate we don't have someone from Parks here because they pro--they set the
parameters of how these people were trying to satisfy their obligations. And, and to
be fair to the Nunokawas, that is how your Chair sees this situation.
Ms. Anderson, question for the--Mr. Nunokawa or Ms. Lemn?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah, thank you very much for some of that clarification,
the fact that the park will be serving 300 lots, not just your subdivision.
Can you tell me how many of your lots have been sold?
MR. NUNOKAWA: In broad--I don't, I don't have my sales report—but in broad estimates, I
think that out of the 105, we probably have maybe 10 left unsold.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Excellent. And so--and, and refresh me, Scott--how
many of those are affordable?
MR. NUNOKAWA: A total of 11, well, a total of 11 fit into County, you know, I think it's a, I, I
think, I can't remember for 110 or 120 percent of median income. But, you know, I
don't, I, I'd rather stay within those parameters versus discussing, you know, the
concept of what's affordable because, quite frankly, we, we serve the middle of the
bell curveCOUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Right.
MR. NUNOKAWA: --with all of our lots.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And you intersperse them.
MR. NUNOKAWA: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so is there something in your sales agreement with
these folks that should you have to put in a bathroom or some amenities in the
neighborhood park, that you can go back then and assess them for that? I mean-MR. NUNOKAWA: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --that sounds very odd.
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MR. NUNOKAWA: That, with this specific issue, that is correct.
There, there are--I mean it is, it is rather unusual. But, quite frankly, given the
circumstances of where we're at and lack of clarity because we really didn't have any
clarity, the option was that these people just hold off on sales, charge additional for
the risk, or to put this kind of a condition in there. So, yes, it is written into the
contract.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, you know, Mr. Chairman, I don't think there's any
reason for people to be left in the kind of situation where they're not clear what's
expected of them.
They knew right off the bat that they had to do two acres because that's a, a
condition of zoning irregardless of what the park assessment may or may not have
been. And the two acres is in excess of what you would have had to do if you just
had to do your park assessment. So we appreciate that, but--and we appreciate the
fact that this park will be servicing surrounding neighborhoods.
So it isn't really a neighborhood park. It's a, it's more than a neighborhood park. And
the intention of the Parks Department is to use it for active recreation--a soccer field,
a basketball court, Tee ball. I mean that's not passive.
And the fact is, if the Parks Department had brought this, Mr. Nunekiyo [sic], if, if,
when he went in to discuss this with the Parks Department initially, if they had
brought--and this, the reason I'm bringing this up, Chair, is because we're having this
problem time and time again. It's not fair to the developers; it's not fair to the, to the
Council to be put in this position. If we could get the Parks Department to submit
their recommendations, as it says in the, in the Code, "The land dedicated shall be
subject to acceptance by Council resolution after the subdivider has consulted with
the Director of Parks and Recreation, the Director of Public Works and Environmental
Management, and the Director of Planning, who will submit their recommendations to
the Council within thirty days of the initial park assessment meeting with subdivider,
or waive the opportunity to do so."
So they keep waiving that opportunity, and then by the time we get it, it's too late to
do anything different. It's too late to, you know, have them do any reconfiguration.
Looks to me like the park's done already. Right? I mean it's graded. And have you
grassed it yet?
MR. NUNOKAWA: No. We actually have held off on doing anything aside--the grading had
to be done because it was done-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Right.
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MR. NUNOKAWA: --mass grading. But we didn't do any of the other improvements
specifically because there were these questions still remaining.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so you.
MR. NUNOKAWA: This actually was a--it wasn't necessarily the right way to do it, but it
was, it was a settlement that we came up before we brought it to, to, to Council. It
could have been done a little bit shorter and simpler, but at the end of the day, it was
negotiated with the, the Parks Department.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So the way I see the map and how the Code reads,
you've got to irrigate—put in irrigation and grass, grass the area.
MR. NUNOKAWA: Along with, yeah, along with six inches of topsoil.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Right.
And the thing is, is that the amenities are a requirement. I mean it's part of what
they're supposed to be doing. And the only reason they're not being asked to do it is
because the Parks Department is asking us to waive that requirement on their behalf.
So it, it's unfortunate to put everyone in this position, but if the County's going to take
this over, we should have had--I just cannot see putting in basketball, soccer field,
and making this a park that 300 houses will be using, their children will be using, and
maybe, you know, the parking isn't such a big issue because they can park along the
street, but who knows, maybe we might have to require something from the two
acres that are adjacent to this park, park, for parking in lieu of.
All I'm saying is I don't think this is really well thought out or well presented to us.
And, you know, I'm going to stay on my stand that, you know, it may be okay for the
Parks Department to waive the need for bathroom facilities and a drinking fountain,
but the County Code requires it.
And, you know, I'm sorry, but I don't believe in restricting amenities, especially when
they are, you know, basic health needs. Everybody needs to go to the bathroom.
And I don't believe in restricting those because some unsavory element in the
community might go and do something bad there. That's why we have police; that's
why we have neighborhood watch. You know, I mean if that's the case, let's close
down all our beaches. Let's close down all the special amenities we have because
the bad element is going to take advantage of it. That's not the way to develop a
community or a society of people who live and work together.
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And I think the very least we can do, Mr. Chairman, is provide our children with a
bathroom and a drinking fountain, you know. And if the County, you know, we have
no choice here, Members. A previous Council put a condition of zoning on these
folks that this park would be two acres and dedicated to the County.
So, you know, whether they put in the bathroom facilities or the taxpayer puts in the
bathroom facilities, it's a requirement of our Code. And the Parks Department is
asking us to waive it, and that's because they've done some kind of negotiated
agreement with these folks to come to that conclusion. That should have come to us
before they came to any settlement, as it says in the County Code. They waived
their right to do that.
So now they're taking their chances and these folks' chances on whether or not we're
going to all waive these amenities. And myself, I'm not going to.
And I'm sorry, Mr. Nunekiyo [sic], but I just think that, that is a basic necessity. And if
you have a two-acre park that's going to be an active park for 300 lots, you know,
conceivably, you could have several soccer games going there on any afternoon and
during the weekend. People need to have the ability to relieve themselves.
So I think it's a, a real error on the part of the Parks Department not to require
bathroom facilities at parks that are going to be actively used--by 300 lots. That-we're talking, you know, 600 kids probably will be using this park.
So I'm sorry but--and, and I'm sorry if it's going to be, the cost of that is going to be
put off onto you folks, looks to me like maybe the general taxpayer. And that's the
other thing that would be helpful, Mr. Chairman, if the Parks Department had said,
you know, "We have so much money in, in park assessment fees for this area that
we are setting aside to take care of, you know, a basketball court, a drinking fountain,
a rest--restroom facility or whatever. We don't have that information either and no
promises about that in the committee report.
And so I certainly think that we should at least request that they uphold the
requirement of the County Code and not waive it. It's not like we're asking them to do
something they don't know already exist in the Code. We're being asked to waive
that, and I, I see no reason to do that.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Questions for the Nunokawas? Mr. Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman.
Good afternoon, Mr. and Mrs. Nunokawa.
Question. Just cost-wise with the amenity being, if the amenity were to be placed in
this area, how much would it cost per resident? I mean we're looking at how many
households that will be impacted by the cost?
MR. NUNOKAWA: In round number, somewhere between, call it 250 and $400,000.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Per household?
MR. NUNOKAWA: No. That's in totality.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Oh, the total cost.
MR. NUNOKAWA: There's a hundred and five lots, so, you know, call it a hundred lots,
easier to calculate--somewhere between 2,500 and $4,000
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. And most of the people that live in your, this
subdivision, what are their--what's the range of income, these people?
MR. NUNOKAWA: You know, aside from the affordables that we, we know, 'cause there's a
cap on it, I can't really tell you. But, you know, I mean it's, I can tell you based on,
you know, these are two-income households. They're, you know, firemen and
policemen and, you know, the hotel workers, etcetera. You know, teachers; you
know, that sort of thing. So they're, they're professional people. I'm guessing
two-income households, probably between eighty and a hundred and twenty
thousand, you know. That would be my best guess.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: So the question becomes would it be worth it to them to fork
out an additional whatever, 3,000-4,000, for a small restroom, I guess?
MR. NUNOKAWA: Well, I, I, I guess that is one question. I mean, again, I, I understand the
comments made by the Councilmembers. I guess from our perspective this, you
know, count--the, the, we went to the Parks Department who clearly stated in our
unilateral agreement, our, our, because we do have an agreement here, that it had to
be approved by Council. You know, any agreement that we came up with, it was
clear to them that it had to be approved by Council. So that's what we're here for.
But in terms of what they settled for, originally, you know, it, it, it was, they were
asking for a lot more. And we said look at the parks ordinance, look at the different
ordinances. Why would these people be burdened with these additional costs? You
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know, we will take up the, the flag to the degree that they don't have a voice of their
own to have this conversation, but at the end of the day it is their money.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Have these people told you that they want a bathroom
there?
MR. NUNOKAWA: Well.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: With, with, with, with the cost, the additional cost?
MR. NUNOKAWA: Well, clearly, without--with the additional cost, the answer is no. I mean,
they, they recognize and, you know, I mean that it, it, this whole issue, hopefully, will
get resolved today because it is sort of something that's is uncomfortable for, for
everybody that's involved with this situation. I mean it, it's uncomfortable for us. I, I
know it's uncomfortable for the, the people who have purchased. You know, it's one
of those things that, you know, life sometimes is uncomfortable. And the sooner we
can resolve this, and, you know, there's been a lot of work that's been done to try to
come to this point to have this situation resolved.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Nunokawa.
And, Chair, you know, I, I asked that because sometimes we forget about that
perspective. We have people struggling with incomes and, you know, that addition
two, three, four thousand dollars can make a difference, so it's just a matter if it's
worth it to them or not. And according to Mr. Nunokawa, there's been no, well,
there's been a request for the, for the bathrooms, but no cost, though. You know,
they don't want to pay the cost. So it's a tough one, but I think it's important we, we
remember that perspective for the struggling families out there.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Questions for either Mr. Nunokawa or Ms. Lemn. Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Either one--it doesn't matter.
What did you sell your lots for? What were, what were the sale prices of your lots?
MR. NUNOKAWA: They ranged from I think about 195 up to--no, it was higher than that. I
think 270, something like that.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. And, and, and you just sold the lots, right? You
didn't do any building?
MR. NUNOKAWA: That is, that is correct. Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And everybody is building their own.
MR. NUNOKAWA: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, having someone build it, whatever.
MR. NUNOKAWA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You know, Mr. Nunokoya [sic], I, I, I really--I can
appreciate the position you're in, but I think that this is something that you should
have had settled, you know, right off the bat before you started selling any lots. And,
and then you could have amortized the cost of this into your sale of the lots. And,
you know, I mean I think it's really unfair to tell people, "Well, if, you know, if we have
to put in a bathroom or parking or do anything above and beyond, I mean are you
going to charge them for the irrigation system and the grass?
MS. LEMN: No.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. That could have all been settled upfront. And,
you know, maybe the cost of the bathroom, I, I, I find it hard to believe that a
bathroom's going to be $450,000. But maybe the cost of the bathroom could have
been taken out of your profit margin if, you know, if you had done this upfront; and
then that way it's not a burden on the people buying the lots, but it's, it's really a
burden of the developer, not a burden of the people who have bought your lots.
Did you try to get this settled initially before you started selling your lots?
MR. NUNOKAWA: Absolutely.
MS. LEMN: And actually I'm really glad that you asked that question because I think that
the easiest thing for, say, in our example and I'm sure for a number of developers, is
to settle for an in-lieu fee from ease-ability and from the concept of cost itself. And
the fact that we are now here before you is actually we're here early.
As I recall in this process, what happens is normally a developer puts in all the
improvements and then they come in and they ask for dedication and waiver at that
time. But we did the opposite. We asked for this hearing now.
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So I want you to, to understand from our perspective, what we're here to do is to try
to create housing, and that's our foremost mission. The other issues that are
components of doing that sometimes can be troublesome and delayed and not time
efficient and can really become cumbersome on trying to get housing built.
So in order to have done what you said, which is to settle this in some fashion, it may
be that the result would have been that the community would have been absent a
park because that would have been the most time efficient way to have handled it.
But we looked at it and said from our past experience at being at Council and living
and building in Waikapu, it was something that the community really wanted, which
was a park.
Trying to get land after the fact is very, very difficult. This is something that we tried
to build into the process so that we knew that there would be land and a park site
there.
So from our perspective, we would have been very happy to have this settled long
ago. But the way that the ordinance is written does not allow for that--occur, because
it's not a, a discretion on the part of the Parks Director. It's discretion which requires
confirmation by the Council, and that's why we're here today.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: But what I'm saying is in the County Code, Ms. Lemn, it,
it, it calls for the, the negotiations or the discussion between you and the Parks
Department and maybe Public Works and whoever else gets involved, to bring that to
the Council before any decision is made. And if that had happened after your first
meeting and, you know, you had no choice about in lieu fee or park, whether or not
there would be a park because it's a condition of your zoning. You were required to
do the park by the Council.
So, you know, this isn't really something that--all I'm saying, Mr. Chairman, is, you
know, I think that the way this is being handled is not appropriate. It should have
come to us on the onset before they even started selling lots, and then the Council's
decision as to whether or not to waive the bathroom facilities or the parking facilities
would be something they would know going into their project. And so it's unfair to
them and it's unfair to us, and I think it's unfair to the children who will be using this
park in the future if there's no bathroom facilities.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any other questions for Mr. Nunokawa or Ms. Lemn before I recognize Ms. Johnson.
Mr. Victorino.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
I also feel that these people here are being put in a real quandary. You have been
given this condition. And let me ask you this question. Was the condition of the
zoning putting a park or in lieu of fee?
MR. NUNOKAWA: The condition was basically it gave the option to the County of Maui.
We had, actually, the history of this is we had offered up the two acre-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MR. NUNOKAWA: —of raw, of raw land.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Um-hum.
MR. NUNOKAWA: Above and beyond what, at that time, what was required of us because
it was something that we really kind of wanted to do on behalf of the community. But
we left--if you read the way that, that, the ord, the, the condition is written, it was
pending approving and acceptance by the County of Maui. And we put that in there
to acknowledge the fact that, ultimately, it was the Parks Department and then
Council, you know, following that, who had the, the final say as to whether or not this
was going to be a two-acre park or it was going to in-lieu fees or it was, you know,
exactly what it was going to be because it was part of a discussion that we had with
that particular Administration on how best to serve the, the, the, the, the people of
this area.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So the ques--the answer is we have the final decision?
MR. NUNOKAWA: Oh, by, yeah, by definition. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And that's what I'm trying to get to so that we know
where we stand in this whole equation. And I think we've discussed this before.
Thank you, Scott.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Further questions for them? Members, it's in your responsibility
to make the decision. It is not the Nunokawas' decision, it is our decision. Neither is
it Parks' decision.
Ms. Johnson.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. 1 just wanted to clarify. The, of the ninety-five lots
that you've sold, are all of the people that bought lots when they were first offered for
sale, are all of the ninety-five people still original lot owners?
MR. NUNOKAWA: We have a buyback provision on this and, you know, quite frankly,
they're not even onsite yet. So the answer is yeah. If any purchase--parties
purchased, they couldn't have sold.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. I, I, I saw that and I just wanted to make sure that,
you know, a lot of times there's people that will come in and speculate and .
MR. NUNOKAWA: Yeah, we have anti-speculation clauses in our .
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay, great. I'm glad. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Mr. Chair, when whoever, whenever you're done with the
Nunokawas, I'm ready to call for the question.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
For those Members who are interested, attached to the committee report is
Exhibit "A", and it, it reflects the condition of zoning that states: "That pending
approval and acceptance by the County of Maui," and that's us, "a two-acre park will
be dedicated to the County of Maui concurrently with the final subdivision approval."
So I don't know that you're early on this, Mr. Nunokowa--kawa, because, I mean how
can you, you, if you've already sold the lots, you have final subdivision approval. Is
that correct?
MS. LEMN: We are currently at bonded final subdivision approval. And for that to be totally
complete, the improvements have to be in.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So, and this being one of the improvements, this has,
this has to be finalized for you to get your final subdivision approval?
MS. LEMN: It would need to be resolved.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: It says, "concurrently with the final subdivision approval."
I'm wondering if Mr. Arakawa knows whether or not they have received final
subdivision approval.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director, are you able to respond to the question?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS: Mr. Chair, I'm not familiar with the specifics of this
particular case. But if the applicants has, have received bonded final subdivision
approval, what that generally means is that the applicant has some improvements
that are required to be done. And at the time that we grant final subdivision approval,
they give us a bond to assure us that these improvements will be done. So that, if
that's what happened in this case, that's what the bonded final means.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I'm going to leave it at that, Mr. Chairman. Thank you
for the time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any further questions for either Mr. Nunokawa or Ms. Lemn?
The Chair thanks you for your willingness to come forward. Thank you very much.
MS. LEMN: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Councilmembers.
MR. NUNOKAWA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, you have a decision to make. Any further
discussion/questions on the motion before you? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I think it would have been really helpful if Parks
Department would be here to at least answer the questions and also with regard to
the final subdivision approval.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Oh, I guess Ms. Tamara is here. But, anyway, I would like
to ask Parks, and to make a determination also about final subdivision approval,
because it seems to me in the real estate laws, and I'm not an attorney, but that in
order for you to undergo sales, you have to reach certain thresholds. And what
Mr. Arakawa, what I understood him to say is that, yes, they're granted final
subdivision approval, but there's also a bond that's posted with the assurance that
they're going to put in whatever improvements are deemed appropriate, or that
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they're going to perform according to what the stipulations are for the final
subdivision.
So I'm not an attorney, but I have a few questions about this because something
does not seem right. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes, Mr. Chair.
I was actually going to request, with your permission, to bring forward Ms. Horcajo.
She has come up to answer some of the questions that had been brought up by
Members.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, do you need the presence of the Director of Parks and
Recreation?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yes, please.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. The Chair will allow Ms. Anderson and Ms. Johnson to ask a
question each of the Director.
Ms. Horcajo, if you would join the Members.
Members, we're going to work through the agenda.
DIRECTOR OF PARKS AND RECREATION: Good afternoon.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Ms. Horcajo, thank you for joining the Council this afternoon.
Who would like to ask their question to the Director? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. Tamara, thank you for being here.
I don't know how much of the discussion you have heard, but, essentially, what
myself, you know, and other Members are trying to figure out is this is more than just
a neighborhood park. It's a park that has been described as serving potentially 300
households in the area; 105 of those households, or roughly one-third, would be
attributable to this particular development. So when we're looking at serving that
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many households, to not put in or to have the Parks Department ask for waiver of
the, at, at the very least, the waiver of the lua, you know, how can we justify that
when so many people are going to be depending on that? Also, who's going to pay
for the improvements? And why would these, I guess, the recommendations be
made in the way that they were from the Parks Department?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director.
DIRECTOR OF PARKS AND RECREATION: I will try to respond to this as best as I can.
Since I have come into this position, and I understand that this particular project with
the Nunokawas, this will be the third Administration that they are working with, so
many of the conditions applied and agreements made were prior to our time.
The letter sent during my administration, which concurred with previous
communications with the Nunokawas, was based on the fact that the question of the
waiver of the restroom and parkings would be settled by the Maui County Council
since the Council originally imposed the condition of zoning. That was the statement
that I understood to be the condition at that time.
This has been a longstanding development with the, with the Parks Department that I
feel is another reason why we need to clarify our, clarify our park assessment
ordinance because we don't want to have developers and our community in this
situation again. But I think this is—we're in it right now. And, unfortunately, it looks
like the ball is in your court.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Just to clarify then. Are you saying that, I guess I didn't
hear any we're in there whether or not you think there should be a bathroom or no
bathroom. You're just kine a going along with what was agreed to previously. Is that
what you're saying?
DIRECTOR OF PARKS AND RECREATION: Yes, I am. I believe that there has to be
some consistency in, in working with the community.
If you're asking personally and as a Department, we do feel that there, there probably
should be, well, in that area, we believe there should be a larger park, there should
be parking, and there should be a restroom. And that needs to be looked at as a
total community in many of the developments that are happing--happening in that
mauka side. That's another reason why I came onboard and immediately requested
a long-range planner, which we don't have, so we can look at communities as a
whole and not, right now, we're just addressing fires, you know, project by project.
And that's, I think, where we're caught at this point.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. So if the developer doesn't pay it, then you're
saying that Parks Department should take a look at using park assessment or other
monies to actually put in these amenities?
DIRECTOR OF PARKS AND RECREATION: Well, at this point, the decision for the
restroom and parking is with Council.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: All right. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other questions for the Director? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah, we know it's with us and that's why, you know,
we're having the problem. It, you know, it's like we are getting today exactly what
their condition of zonings called for, a two-acre park, nothing more, nothing less.
They're actually getting by--I mean they've known that from day one when they got
their zoning, that they had to give us two acres for a park.
So I don't know why it's taken three Administrations for it to, for it to get to us in the
same configuration it was when they first got their zoning. You know, I mean.
DIRECTOR PARKS AND RECREATION: I wish I could respond.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I, I'm not asking you that because I know you can't
answer it. But, to me, you know, if they were going to be required to do anything
different than what is in the County Code, that should have been done upfront and it
should have been brought to us.
Now I don't know who didn't bring it. If they weren't willing to accept what the Parks
Department asked for, if the Parks Department wasn't willing to accept it, I don't
know. But it seems like we're getting this awfully late in the process. The lots are
already sold.
So given the situation we're in now--and, Ms. Horcajo, we already have a provision in
the park assessment ordinance that allows for your Department to come to the
Council after the first meeting with the developer to let us know what you intend and
they intend to do, so that we know, you know, we can tell you from the onset upfront,
"No, we think you need a bathroom"; "No, we think you need parking."
It's already required. It's not like we're asking for something additional. It's a
requirement of the Code.
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You are asking us to waive that—you are asking us to waive that. So don't say it's up
to us because your Department played a big part in getting us in this situation today.
And I'm not speaking personally about you, but we've all inherited this situation we're
in today.
So my question to you, Ms. Horcajo, is what is your intention in developing this park
for use other than just a passive park?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director, are you able to respond to the question?
DIRECTOR OF PARKS AND RECREATION: As I understand it, the . . . the active park use
will be for practice games in the multipurpose arena, not, not for structured, you
know, game play.
And that's as much information as I have to, to share with you at this point. But
because as, as the Nunokawas had indicated, there is no, there's going to be no cut
infields or no specific fields laid out. It is a grassy flat area.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, then that, that, you know, contradicts, Madam
Director, from what your Planning and Development Chief told the Committee. He
said the Department is evaluating potential amenities and improvements that could
be accommodated at the park site, including a small basketball court, a Tee ball area,
and a soccer field. And, certainly, with two acres, there's enough room for all of that.
Is, is there--do you, are you aware if there are park assessment fees for this district
that would be available to improve the park with those amenities?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director.
DIRECTOR OF PARKS AND RECREATION: Councilmember Anderson, I'm not very
familiar with this project as far as the, the planning. I know that the intent of the
Department is to meet with the owners as soon as they move in. And we'd like to
start doing that on a more regular basis in terms of finding out what the community
wants to put into their parks, in their neighborhood parks.
So the concepts that were put forward by our Planning Division--and I tried to reach
Mr. Matsui. He is not available to assist in giving you more information. But the
concepts are, are, are proposed base on assumed needs of that community. And so
those, those items are potential uses for that park.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, we were just told by the Nunokawas that anything
above and beyond what they're offering us right now is going to be assessed the
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homeowners of only the 105 lots, yet 300 lots will be, you know, enjoying this park,
have the use of this park.
So I don't think that's a fair thing. I mean to ask them, "Do you want to spend money
so your kid can have a bathroom?" You know, that's not fair.
And, and, you know, previous Councils adopted this ordinance, Mr. Chairman. It was
well thought out. They felt that it was necessary to have parking and a comfort
station at all of our parks or they wouldn't have put it in the ordinance. And, and, you
know, the waiver is only under extraordinary circumstances: the park's too small; the
topography won't lend itself. You know, it's a waiver of a required amenity.
And all I'm seeing, Mr. Chairman, is one waiver after another; one waiver after
another. We're not building the parks that our community needs if we are waiving
these required amenities for every park dedication that comes forward. And, yeah,
we've, we've seen some parks where it wouldn't be appropriate, and we have waived
it. But, in this case, I think it is very appropriate.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Anderson.
Any further questions for Director Horcajo from Parks and Recreation?
Having none, Ms. Horcajo, we thank you for the time you provided us this afternoon.
Okay, Members, you have a motion before you requesting two things: accepting the
land dedication for park and playground purposes, as well as a waiver of comfort
stations and parking area requirements. Any further discussion? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. I had a, a question with regard to the bond aspect
because there is apparently a bond that's being held. If it's been--and I don't know if
this would be the Corporation Counsel.
CHAIR HOKAMA: State your question.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: It, if a bond is being held, because of the fact that certain
amenities or certain requirements are to be done in accordance with the change in
zoning, can any portion of that bond be utilized to satisfy this particular requirement if
the Council deems that these amenities have to be included, such as the lua and the
parking?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Moto, are you prepared to provide a response at this time?
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CORPORATION COUNSEL: Mr. Chairman. The--I'll note first that it's Section 18.20.190

that, of the Maui County Code, that deals with this particular procedure for the
posting of a bond to obtain final approval of a subdivision prior to actual completion of
construction of all of the improvements.
On a surety bond, it's there to secure, to assure the County of the actual
construction/installation of the improvements shown on the approved construction
drawing specifications. The approved construction drawing specifications. That's
what the Code says there the bond helps to secure.
So whatever those specifications were or are, that's what the bond would be, could
be used for.
In this case, I have no knowledge. I have never reviewed the plan, so I don't know
what the specifications covered or did not cover.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. And, ostensively, Mr. Chair, because there was
some indication that these requirements were not going to be requested by the Parks
Department, I heard from the Parks Director that, yes, it is appropriate that a
bathroom be included. Somebody's got to pay for it. It should have a bathroom
included. And I feel badly that this has kind of come to this because I certainly don't
want the people in this particular subdivision to pay for things that are going to be
used by the wider community.
But, in other circumstances, it's either added in, in the form of a park assessment,
1.5 million, 1.2 million would have been added into their purchase price of the lot to
begin with to cover the cost of park assessment. So because these are all original
buyers, yes, that may add to the cost. But I believe that the Parks Director is correct.
A park should be included and, therefore, I am not willing to waive these
requirements.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Okay, Members, the Chair will call for the vote on the motion before you. All in favor
of the motion please say "aye,"
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, MEDEIROS, MOLINA,
PONTANILLA, VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR MATEO,
AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON AND JOHNSON.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have two "noes", Ms. Anderson and Ms. Johnson. The motion
passes.
Mr. Clerk.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-90 - PUBLIC WORKS AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
That RESOLUTION NO. 07-103 , entitled "ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF
ROAD WIDENING LOT FOR THE WAHIKULI HOUSE LOTS SUBDIVISION,
PURSUANT TO SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI COUNTY CODE', be ADOPTED;
and
2.

That County Communication No. 07-208, from the Director of Public Works
and Environmental Management, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-90.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Medeiros, seconded by Mr. Victorino, to adopt
Committee Report 07-90. Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chair.
Your Public Works and Facilities Committee met on August 1, 2007, and
recommended adoption of a resolution accepting dedication of road widening
Lot 27-C, consisting of approximately 215 square feet in Lahaina, Maui.
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The road widening lot is approximately two feet wide and runs along the frontage of

Wahikuli Road.
I respectfully ask for the body's full support of this resolution and the adoption of this
committee report.
Mahalo, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Medeiros.
Members, are there further questions/discussion on the motion? Having none, all in
favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 07-103.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-91 - PUBLIC WORKS AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That RESOLUTION NO. 07-104 , entitled "ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF
ROAD WIDENING LOTS FOR THE BKJK SUBDIVISION, PURSUANT TO
SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI COUNTY CODE", be ADOPTED; and

2.

That County Communication No. 07-209, from the Director of Public Works
and Environmental Management, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Medeiros.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-91.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Medeiros, seconded by Mr. Victorino, to adopt
Committee Report 07-91. Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chair.
Your Public Works and Facilities Committee met on August 1, 2007, and
recommended adoption of a resolution accepting dedication of road widening
Lots 2-D, 2-E, and 2-F, consisting of approximately 266 square feet, 367 square feet,
and 686 square feet, respectively, in Makawao.
These lots run along the frontage of Waiahiwa [sic] Road. Lot 2-D provides for
additional areas so that the turn at the intersection of Ehu Road and Waiahiwi Road
is less severe. Lots 2-E and 2-F provide additional roadway width near severe
curves along Waiahiwi Road for an additional margin of safety.
I respectfully ask for the body's full support of this resolution and the adoption of this
committee report.
Mahalo, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Medeiros.
Members, further discussion? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, a question of Public Works.
On the committee report, Mr. Arakawa, it states that the subdivider has deferred
roadway improvements. Is, is this another way of saying that they've entered into a
deferral agreement with the County of Maui?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Director.
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS: Councilmember Johnson, the answer to your question is
yes, they've entered into a deferral agreement.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. And then being consistent, Mr. Chair, I will be
voting in principle against this. I have no idea who owns this. I'm sure they're very
nice people, but I just basically do not like deferral agreements because we never
collect on them. So I'll be voting no.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Johnson.
I believe every single dedication request today has had deferred roadway
improvement agreements.
Further discussion, Members? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I'm wondering if we could ask the Public Works Director
to forward maybe a report on the deferred agreements to the Council.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair would write a letter on behalf of, of the Members, the request
made by Ms. Anderson. And, and, so, Members, if we can just end that general
discussion. We have a specific item, but I'm happy to follow through on the request
by Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much.
Members, further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS
ANDERSON,
BAISA,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 07-104.
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COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-92 - PUBLIC WORKS AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That BILL NO. 48 (2007), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING CHAPTER 12.16, MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO
ELECTRIC AND TELEPHONE POLES", be PASSED ON FIRST READING
and be ORDERED TO PRINT; and

2.

That County Communication No. 07-206, from the Director of Public Works
and Environmental Management, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-92.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Medeiros, seconded by Mr. Victorino, to adopt
Committee Report 07-92. Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chair.
Your Public Works and Facilities Committee met on July 25, 2007, and
recommended passage of a proposed bill to authorize the Director of Public Works to
approve the installation of up to six utility poles upon a public highway if the height of
the utility poles does not exceed the height of existing poles on the highway by more
than five feet. The proposed bill also replaces references to electric, telephone,
and/or utility [sic] poles with utility poles.
The Maui County Code currently requires Council approval for all placements of
electric and telephone poles upon public highways.
By resolution, the Council has granted the Director of Public Works and
Environmental Management limited authority to approve the installation of utility poles
on three occasions over the past six years.
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This proposed bill would codify and make permanent a modified version of this

authority and would require an annual report to be submitted to the Council listing all
utility poles approved for installation under this authority.
I respectfully ask for the body's full support of this proposed bill for an ordinance and

the adoption of this committee report.
Mahalo, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Medeiros.
Any further discussion, Members? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Mr. Chairman, I won't be supporting this.
You know, the Council has authority for a reason, and that's to oversee the, the
public's interest. And, you know, we've had too many instances in the last several
years where, you know, utility poles three and under that can be done without our
permission have gone in place and obstructed people's view planes unnecessarily,
so I can, I cannot support this.
I mean why would we undermine our authority, Members, to expedite somebody's
development that may adversely impact the surrounding neighborhood? That's why
we have the authority, Members, to make sure that the other people's interests are
looked out for.
And, you know, this is nothing personal to our current director or to any director who
may eventually have this authority. You're saying that the director can put in up to six
poles--is it six or five?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Six.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Up to six poles that could be five feet taller than the
current poles.
You know what kind of pole those are, folks? Those are those big metal monster
poles, and they are very obtrusive. And Maui's calling card is her view planes. And if
we treat it with disregard, and I'm not saying that they would do that intentionally, but
you know what happens? In the course of things, if they have the authority, it just
happens. Nobody goes out and checks, you know.
There's people on Lower Kimo Road. Their view planes have been irrevocably
changed, not totally destroyed, but terribly changed. People in Haiku who used to
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have unobstructed view planes now have telephone poles and telephone wires that
weren't necessary to be placed in that area.
So all I'm saying is that why do we give up our authority, Members, for, for just to
allow someone to do something in a more expeditious manner? Bring the resolution
to the Council. Show us what's going to happen. Let us make the determination on
behalf of the public.
I can't see giving up current authority, Mr. Chair, on something as sensitive as this
because you know who's going to hear about it? It isn't the Public Works
Department. It's all of us sitting here that's going to hear about it when something
happens and destroys somebody's view plane.
And view plane is an economic value. You ask any realtor. If your view plane is
destroyed in any way, shape, or form, the value of your property diminishes by at
least 25 percent. It's a big deal. It may seem like a minor deal, but it's a big deal.
And in the coastal plane, in the coastal view plane, we're mandated to protect that by
Federal law.
So I can't support this, Mr. Chairman. I'm sorry.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Anderson,
Members, further discussion on the motion? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I will just, for brevity sake, I will say that I agree with my
fellow Councilmember Anderson.
I think particularly in SMA areas, particularly in sensitive areas. And when you look
at the diameter of the poles, sometimes it's not the height of the pole, it's the size of
the pole and their placement.
So I mean I am one who can appreciate it because I have seen what happened
along Honoapiilani Highway when we used to have a beautiful view and now it, it
really is intruded upon by these poles.
So I'll be voting no.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Ms. Johnson.
Members, further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
" aye. "
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AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, MEDEIROS, MOLINA,
PONTANILLA, VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR MATEO,
AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON AND JOHNSON.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have seven "ayes". Ms. Anderson, did you vote?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. We have two "noes", Ms. Anderson and Ms. Johnson; the
motion passes.
Okay, I'm sure the Director heard the comments and the Department shall be made
aware of the area of concerns that the Council has shared, and we will communicate
that appropriately to the utility.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILL NO. 48 (2007).
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-93 - PUBLIC WORKS AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1

That BILL NO. 49 (2007), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING CHAPTER 13.04, MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO THE
RECREATIONAL AREA REGULATIONS", be PASSED ON FIRST READING
and be ORDERED TO PRINT; and

2.

That the Miscellaneous Communication dated September 23, 2003, from the
County Clerk, reporting that at its meeting of September 19, 2003, the Council
referred the matter of penalties in Chapter 13.04, Maui County Code, to the
Parks and Agriculture Committee, and transmitting a copy of Parks and
Agricultural Committee Report No. 03-104, as Amended, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
MOVE TO ADOPT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-93.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:
I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Medeiros, to adopt
Committee Report 07-93. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
Your Public Works and Facility [sic] Committee met on February 28, 2007, March 14,
2007, and again on August 1, 2007, and recommend the passage on first reading the
proposed bill to amend Chapter 13.04, Maui County Code, relating to the regulations
governing camping.
This item was first referred to the Parks and Economic Development Committee
during the 2007, I mean 2005 - 2007 Council term. Various amendments to the
Code were considered, including penalties for the, for those in violation.
Ultimately, your Committee recommending only a change to the curfew hours at this
time. By changing the curfew hour from twelve midnight to 8:00 p.m., it is anticipated
that the Department of Parks and Recreation will better able to constructively enforce
the permit system in the County for the, in the County campgrounds.
Just to add a further note, Mr. Chair, the change really, and again I want to reiterate,
was only for the curfew hour being moved from 8:00 p.m., or from midnight to
8:00 p.m.
I respectfully ask the body for their full support for this proposed bill and the adoption
of the committee report.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Members, discussion on the motion before you? Oh, Ms. Anderson.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
August 21, 2007
Page 105

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
Again, not a member of this Committee. Could I ask a question of the Chair of the
Committee?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Mr. Victorino, does this mean that, that if you're camping
with a permit, you have to be within that camping area by 8:00 p.m.?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I don't.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: What, what this does for the Parks and Recreation
personnel, especially the Park Rangers, when they go to their camping areas to
check, they will go at 8:00 p.m. to ensure that you have your permit. If you don't
have a permit, then they'll ask you to leave. If you're fishing or other, other things,
well, then they, they, they won't make an issue of it.
But this is to prevent people from, or the Parks Department from going at midnight,
which was the old regulation, and asking, waking people up at midnight to say if you
got a valid camping permit.
I think this was to ensure that also if police were necessitated, then this would also
give the police an opportunity to come in and not create a big raucous at midnight,
but at 8:00 p.m., be able to, you know, subtley move people on if that's what was
necessitated. But this was to check to make sure that you have a valid permit at
8:00 p.m.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. I see. Thank you very much.
Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Further questions? Ms. Johnson, discussion.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I, I really appreciate. At first when I read this, I thought
that the only thing that was being done was to just change the times. But in the
committee report, it does state that the County Code is being changed to increase
the penalty for a violation from a citation offense to a petty misdemeanor, which was
really supported by the police. Because, otherwise, you can give somebody a
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citation, but, as noted in the report, they'll give you a false name, they'll give you a
false location, and what good does it does--does it do to hand someone a citation?
This way, if somebody is belligerent or they're clearly creating some kind of a
disturbance, and particularly to nearby people who are genuinely camping, I think this
really helps the police to better enforce the regulations. So I do support this.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Johnson.
Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you.
Just for clarification purposes, just listening to what Ms. Johnson had just mentioned,
I think she referenced the petty misdemeanor as part of an original bill that was
submitted awhile ago. And what, what we're looking at, at this point, is just a change
in time from when one goes to check whether or not the individuals camping does
have permits.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I believe you are correct, Mr. Mateo. I believe you are correct on that,
that point 'cause we, yeah, the bill is just regarding the curfew, Members.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah, and I'm confused because right in on page five of
the committee report, it says: "The Director stated that the proposed bill will further
clarify language in the Maui County Code regarding the regulations for camping, and
will increase the penalty for violation from a citation offense to petty misdemeanor.
She further stated that the curfew will change from midnight to eight, which will
enable rangers and officers to more effectively deal with campers." So I guess I'm
confused.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Me, too.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Because that's what's in the committee report.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, it's--the Chair will take a short recess to deal with this specific
question, as well give you a short break. But after that, we will finish this agenda,
Members. We'll be in recess till one twenty-five.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 1:14 P.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 1:28 P.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
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CHAIR HOKAMA: The regular Council meeting of 21 August 2007 shall return to order.
Members, what is before you is a motion to adopt Committee Report 07-93. We did
have a recess to clear up some questions regarding what was involved with the
proposed ordinance.
As you will see in your attachment, Members, to the committee report, the ordinance
proposal specifically relates only to the changing of the hours regarding to curfew.
Are there any other questions or discussion on the motion before you? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I just want to state that it was helpful to have staff point out
where in the very end of the report, that's when I guess the full explanation that they
were only moving forward with a portion of it at this time.
So, at this point, 111 support this because it seems logical and reasonable, but I still
believe that we're going to have to address some of the other issues separately
because it still remains a problem in certain areas, not in all areas, but in some.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Johnson.
Further discussion, Members, on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILL NO. 49 (2007).
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, proceeding with communications.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
The following County Communications were presented.

COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS
NO. 07-236

KALBERT K. YOUNG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated August 1, 2007)

In accordance with Section 17 of Ordinance No. 3289, the Fiscal Year 2007 Budget,
transmitting a report on transfers from the General Fund and the Department of
Water Supply Revenue Fund to the Bond Fund as of June 30, 2007,
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COM--COMMUNICATION NO. 07-236.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to file
County Communication 07-236. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
This communication from the Finance Director summarize transfers from the General
Fund and Department of Water Supply Revenue Fund to the Bond Fund. These
temporary transfers are used to complete CIP projects and will be reimbursed from
proceeds of the eventual issuance of and sale of general obligation bonds during the
second quarter of Fiscal Year 2008.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Is there any further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
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AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BA1SA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion carried.
Mr. Clerk.
NO. 07-237 - CHARMAINE TAVARES, MAYOR,
(dated July 27, 2007)
In accordance with Section 2.41.040, Maui County Code, informing the Council of a
vacancy on the Council on Aging due to the resignation of Karen Holt received on
July 26, 2007.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much.
Chairman, County Communication 07-238 also involves the same item from the
Mayor advising of another vacancy. If there is no objections from the Chair, I would
like to make one motion to file both communications, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Chair is open to the motion.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Chairman.
I MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION NOS. 07-237 AND,
AND 07-238.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion made by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to
file County Communications 07-237 and 07-238.
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The Chair will direct the Clerk to read the agendized item regarding
Communication 238.
County Communication No. 07-238 was presented at this time.
Na 07-238

- CHARMAINE TAVARES, MAYOR,
(dated August 1, 2007)

In accordance with Section 2.41.040, Maui County Code, informing the Council of a
vacancy on the Animal Control Board due to the resignation of Roger Kehler received
on July 31, 2007.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Chairman.
In accordance with County Code, Section 2.41.040, these communications merely
report the vacancies in: one, the Council on Aging where effective July 26, 2007,
Council member Karen Holt tendered her resignation from the committee due to
greater work scheduling demands; and, two, Animal Control Board member, effective
on July 31, 2007, member Roger Kehler resigned due to obligations to his practice.
I would--I do wish to acknowledge both these individuals, Karen Holt and Roger
Kehler, for their contributions to the people of Maui County.
And, Chairman, because no action is required on these communications, I ask the
Members for their favorable consideration in the filing of both these communications.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo.
Members, any further discussion? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, I just want to say that I really appreciated serving
with Karen Holt from Molokai on the advisory council for the Council on Aging. She's
just been a great contributor and sometimes even when we didn't have quorum, she
would come over anyway and participate. So I really applaud her because I know it's
not easy to get from, you know, one island to another. So I really do thank her for her
contribution. She's a great person to work with.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

Any further comments, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
NO. 07-239 - G. RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated August 14, 2007)
Transmitting copies of requests received from Councilmembers Michelle Anderson,
Jo Ann Johnson, and Michael P. Victorino that a public hearing be held on any
proposed ordinances being considered in conjunction with the
"Honua'ulaNVailea 670" residential development; and informing that the following
motions will be entertained:
1.

A motion to DISCHARGE the Land Use Committee from further consideration
of County Communication No. 01-334; and

2.

A motion to FILE this communication.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, ON YOUR BEHALF, I MOVE TO DISCHARGE THE
LAND USE COMMITTEE FROM FURTHER CONSIDERATION OF
COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 01-334, RELATING TO A
CHANGE IN ZONING AND PROJECT DISTRICT PHASE I
APPROVAL FOR THE PROPOSED HONUA'ULANVAILEA 670
DEVELOPMENT.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND FOR DISCUSSION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to: one,
move to discharge the Council's Land Use Committee from further consideration of
Communication 01-334, and filing of Communication 07-239. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Chairman.
As noted in your August 1, 2007 correspondence that's attached to the Council
Chair's letter, three Councilmembers have requested a Bath--a public hearing
pursuant to Section 4-2(3) of the Revised Charter of the County of Maui 1983, as
amended.
Discharging the Committee of the communication will allow the Council to comply
with, with the Charter's public hearing requirements, Chairman.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
The Chair will allow other Members to speak and then the Chair will explain his
position on this matter. Are there any questions or discussion by the Members?
Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chair.
I just would like to get clarified if not by you the Chair, or maybe by Corp. Counsel.
As we heard testimony on this item this morning from Mr. Lance Collins who is an
attorney, I heard that it wasn't necessary to remove out of Committee this item in
order to have the public hearing. And I would like to just get our Corp. Counsel's
either a confirmation or a different opinion on that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Before the Chair allows, this is a matter of procedure.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And, therefore, the body will make the final determination on procedure.
Okay. And that was just a individual's opinion on whether or not we can or cannot.
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So, at this time, the Chair will just state his position so that you may ask further
questions regarding the Chair's position re—regarding this motion on the floor before
you at this time.
A few things, Members, that we take into account, notwithstanding to what we have
specifically in the Charter regarding the budget process, as well as the need for the
budget to comply with State law, County ordinances, and the Charter requirement
within specific timeframes.
And, again, for those of us that's been around long enough, the language of this
Charter was basically framed prior to the Sunshine Law and the requirement of trying
to provide an opportunity to provide information to our residents, as well as to receive
comment.
That being said, part of the difficulty to adhere to State law on posting requirements,
as well as our ordinance requirements on what we must provide a hearing on within
the timeframe, makes it a scheduling issue to try and conform with the Charter's
requirement on the budget between April 1 and April 30. But that is a specific area
that the Charter specifically talks about.
Your Chair views all other matters outside of the budget in this following manner,
Members.
One, there is only one official document that the Council receives. Regarding this
issue, it is the proposal of bills for an ordinance regarding land use entitlements. The
Council, through our rules, we have set up standing committees to perform the work
of the Council. We have, therefore, by referral, have sent official documents to the
Land Use Committee to do the Council's business, which is to provide public
opportunity to comment at the beginning of a committee meeting; and after that, to do
its deliberations and then finally recommend a course of action for the Council to
consider upon re—returning that item, that official item, back to the Council.
In the past, a three-member public hearing has been asked for at the Council level,
so the Council was in, in hand of the official documentation that would be posted for
a public hearing notice.
Currently, as I have stated at the beginning of my comments, Members, the official
document has been charged to the Committee by our action, the Council's action.
Your Chair views this that for in order for the Council now to go back and fulfill the
Charter mandate of a three-member public hearing, the Council must take back the
official documents that it has charged the Committee so that, that is what we will post
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for a public hearing notice, the official documents that is now back in charge of the
Council.
It is your Chair's intention that upon that return to Council of the official documents
regarding this land use request, your Chair will then discuss with you on the time and
date and place of the public hearing.
You have Mr. Moto's most recent memorandum which recaps things that he had
stated in 2001 on how he views the question of when a public hearing needs to be
held, as well as some other questions that I believe at one time Ms. Johnson
presented forward and your Chair has presented.
I believe it is in the best interest of our communities, and as well as this Council, to
take up the public hearing earlier than later if we are to really make use of the
opportunity take public comment. And then, it is your Chair's intention to re-refer this
back to the Land Use Committee, and that will be again under the stewardship of
Mr. Molina as our Committee Chair to then determine appropriately when and if he
will reschedule the item. But, at that point, the Committee will have been made
aware of the comments of a public hearing.
Should this motion fail, then your Chair's point of view is the Council is not in charge
of official documents. And until it is received by the Council, the Chair will not
schedule a public hearing. That is your Chair's position based on my understanding
of parliamentary law of our past practices, as well as the unique and very rare
instance when a three-member public hearing is invoked by our Members as
prescribed by our Charter.
And that is the reasons why the Chair is presenting this consideration for you at this
time. It's taken me some--many hours of deliberations. I have sought counsel from
Corporation Counsel Moto, from our senior staff, on the various options that are
before this body and the Chair has presented you with what he believes is the best
option to move this issue forward. And, hopefully, after we conclude our
requirements, and again, Members, the hearing is a compliance issue. When we'll
hold it is still up in question. But regarding the hearing, it is a compliance issue. It is
not if we will hold a public hearing. We shall hold a public hearing; the Council shall
hold a public hearing as required by Charter.
And, again, this is a rare instance when the item is still remaining in Committee, very
rare. So that is why your Chair is presenting his option of how to deal with public
participation, but I also will state to our public that it was never intended by the
framers of our Charter to have public filibustering. There comes a time when the
Council needs to make a decision whether we go left, right, up or down, it is the
Council's decision. This was not intended to be a public filibuster tool.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
August 21, 2007
Page 115

So stating that, Members, that is the ruling of your Chair and why he is presenting
forward the proposal and have laid out the Chair's intention, upon the completion,
your Chair's intent to re-refer this item back to committee, Council's standing
committee.
Questions? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. And, and this is just a procedural question.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma'am.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: So if this measure.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, you know, I, I apologize. Mr. Medeiros brought the question
up first, so Mr. Medeiros let me return the floor to you.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chair.
But I'm going to yield to my colleagues to hear more on this before I, I ask some
further questions. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Member Medeiros.
This is a procedural question because right now we're on the discharge and should
this pass, what would the end result be with regard to the item as it remains in
Committee because we're, we're talking about discharging the Land Use Committee
from further consideration of County Communication No. 01-334? So because we're
having the continuation of, you know, the discussion portion, would that just stop?
Can you enlighten me?
CHAIR HOKAMA: This is how your Chair foresees the situation should this motion be
approved by the Members,
Should the discharge pass, Members, this afternoon, Land Use Committee has
nothing in its agenda, master agenda to continue the discussion of
Honua`lua/Wailea 670. That item is now in the hands of the full Council as a formal
procedure, And until the Council re-refers back the item to either Mr. Molina, if he
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chooses another committee such as Policy, the Committee has no official item to
continue its deliberations on.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. I, I really appreciate that because I think for the
members of the general public, they do need to understand that it's, it's almost a
suspension of what we're doing now, but with the full intention of re-referring back to
and I guess fleshing out and continuing the work that the Committee's doing with
regard to the conditions, any amendments.
And, you know, I realize it's onerous. I realize it's cumbersome. But I do agree with
you, Mr. Chair, that having a public hearing sooner rather than later would be better
because I fully anticipate that there will be conditions based on even what's
transpired in Committee, there will be conditions that are being recommended to us.
And I, I would hope that, you know, people would understand and respect that this is
not, in my view anyway, it's not a delay tactic because I envision this process moving
forward with regard to this particular project. This is just simply to gather the
information and possible conditions from those people who have respectfully
requested this Council have a public hearing on it.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
The Chair will also add, since we do have the opportunity of, of live audience,
Members, that this does not help the situation with this type of reporting.
The "Council backs Honua'ula course condition." That is not accurate. The
Committee has made a consensus decision of what they may recommend to Council
for final consideration, but the Council has backed nothing. Okay. That is why at
times we have confusion because people are reading things that are not accurately
portraying the current situation of what Mr., Mr. Molina's Committee is trying to
accomplish. Okay.
So I'm making that, knowing the reporter is here, that it needs to reflect accurate
information to our constituency so that our constituency can be better informed and
not further confused on what is really happening.
So the Committee is working through and doing its job. And I will agree with
Mr. Molina that I see nothing wrong with recessed meetings to continue components
of the process so that Council can reach a decision. And, and that has basically
been how the Chair has ruled in the past, whether as a Committee Chair or as your
Chairman of this Council.
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Questions? Further discussion? Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
You know, the Land Use Committee has spent many hours discussing this particular
project. And I, I, I just have a couple questions I, I'd like to ask Mr. Moto at this time.
The first one is that, you know, during the time we met, for I don't know how many
weeks now, we have taken action on one item prior to going through the conditions
that we imposed on the project. Knowing that and if we should go back and take this
thing out of committee so that we can get this public hearing going again, what
happens to the actions that we took previously?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Before I allow Mr. Moto to give his comments, Members, if you will recall
from budget, during this budget, I can tell you from terms, very many terms, the items
that Mr. Molina, as our Chairman, had led the Land Use Committee, has been
something that the Budget and Finance has always, has also utilized, which is
general consensus so that the work of the committee can continue to move forward.
Consensus should not be confused with a decision of a vote, like a vote, whereby
that is a binding thing on the committee. And that is why after you go through the
consensus of what we can try and get general agreement on general parameters, the
Committee Chairs then bring it back for a vote to formalize that consensus.
So, at this point, Members, the Chair does not view any action being taken by the
Committee as of yet. Mr. Molina is just trying to craft the work so we can reach the
point of taking action.
Mr. Moto, any comments on procedure?
CORPORATION COUNSEL: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I believe, I agree with what you're saying, but I believe what Member Pontanilla was
referencing was the project district ordinance that was voted on by this Committee in
January. I don't think you were at the meeting. I wasn't at—I was at the meeting, but
not there for the vote. I had to leave. And they did vote on the project district
ordinance.
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But that doesn't, and I don't, you know, I'm not going to answer Mr. Pontanilla's
question--if Mr. Moto would like to. I don't think that, that, if we discharge this and
have our public hearing and then go back to the Committee's work, I don't think that,
that would change that in any way, shape, or form. And, as a matter of fact, I think
we'll have to revisit that anyway because some of the conditions that we're crafting
for the change in zoning are going to be in contradiction to some of the conditions in
the project district ordinance that exist today. So leave that at that.
But I, you know, the reason I requested this, Mr. Chairman, and I know it's an
unusual request, but we had so many people the last day of testimony, well, actually,
the two days of testimony that we had here in the chambers, we had so many people,
and particularly young people, come out and ask us to please come to Kihei at night
because they had family and friends who could not take time off work. And that is the
sole motivation behind my request for doing this, and I suspect the other Members
who requested feel the same way.
We need to welcome and engage the next generation into the public process, and
whatever it takes to do that. They're asking us to include them. We need to do.
Because they are the ones who we're passing this onto. What, whatever decisions
we make today is going to affect their future, and they have a right to be engaged in it
and to give us our, their feelings of support or concern, either way.
These are people with young families, Chair, who cannot afford to take time off one
of their jobs. And that's basically what we're talking about, people who can't afford to
take time off work. And you know something? We had people in here who couldn't
afford to take time off work and they did it anyway, they felt so passionately.
So if we are, you know, asking that, that this population of our citizen, citizenry
engage themselves into the elect--electorate process, then we have to respect their
opportunity to share their feelings with us in a way that is meaningful. If we wait for
this to pass out of committee before we have a public hearing and allow them to
share their feelings with us, what does that say? That says, "You know, we'll listen to
you, but it's too late. We already made up our minds. Majority's already voted this
out of committee." That's not the way to engage people in the democratic process.
We want them to know that their feelings and their concerns will have a meaningful
impact on us, that we are listening to what they say.
And that's why I felt it was imperative that we provide them the opportunity in Kihei in
the evening. This is where this project will impact people the most. And it's only fair
to allow them the opportunity to--you know, democracy is not an easy thing. It's a
messy thing. It's not efficient. And anybody who thinks that it's all about efficiency
doesn't really know what democracy is all about. Democracy is inclusive. It's meant
to open the doors and embrace everyone. And, and if that means we have to do it,
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you know, according to their ability to participate, then that's what we need to do. We
do it every budget session, Chair, when we go out and we listen to every community
in this, in this County, at night when people can be there.
So that's the motive behind this. There's--it has nothing to do with stalling things as
an editorial said the other day. And as we're speaking about inaccuracies,
Mr. Chairman, you know, I think the reporter's story yes—or today's story was pretty
accurate. What was inaccurate was the headline--and she doesn't write the
headlines. The editorial that they, they've had several editorials on this, but the most
recent edi--editorial had repeated some inaccuracies that they've been saying all
along.
One, that Councilmember Wayne Nishiki held this project up when he was Land Use
Chair and refused to hear it. That is totally, not just inaccurate, false. This project
came to the Council in December of 2001. It was referred from, from the Planning
Department and the Planning Commission to the Council. In February, then Land
Use Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms., Ms. Anderson, I know what you're trying to say. I need for you to
bring it back home, please.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: All right. Well, the developer himself, Mr. Charlie
Jencks, sent a letter to the Council asking that this item be deferred three months
after it was received by the Council. And that deferral stood for three years. Nobody
in this Council has stalled this project.
So I want that to be very clear. And, and we are not trying to stall it now. We're
trying to open up the process to make it fair and inclusive for everyone.
And, you know, Mr. Chairman, I appreciate the procedures and the process that
you've set out today. I know it's an unusual request and it, and it caused you
probably a lot of angst trying to figure out how we could go about doing this so that
we can uphold the mandate in the Charter, and I appreciate the efforts that you've
taken. And I think the public would appreciate very much and, and also understand
that if we do have a public hearing in Kihei and listen to the community down there, I
think the community as a whole is going to see this Council in a different light, that
we're not just here in our, you know, glorified chambers doing what we do isolated
from the community. We're not isolated at all. We care and we listen.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much for your comments, Ms. Anderson.

Members, the Chair is open to questions to him or you, we, we do have a motion
before you. You may speak on the motion. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes, Mr. Chair.
When I was asked by the public for this public hearing, I consulted certain Members
of the Council and others around me, and never was I told that we would have this
discharge and start over. And am I correct in saying by discharging this, having the
public hearing, then sending it back to Land Use, we're basically in essence starting
over.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Your Chair's comment would be that is not accurate, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Then explain to me what the procedure would be from
this point. We, we discharge, we send it back to full Council, we have the public
hearing, we send it back to Land Use, then we take public hearing--public testimony
from that point?
CHAIR HOKAMA: The, the way the Chair foresees .. .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No. I'm asking you what is the, the, the procedure. I
don't, I, I'm, and excuse me for being very blunt about it, I'm not asking foreseeing. I
wanted that actual steps that will be taken so that the public understands and I
clearly understand this.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Discharge moves forward. The Council takes back the official
items to post a public hearing. The Council holds a public hearing. The Council
would then agendize for re-referral back to Committee, the Land Use item, which
is 01-334. The Committee will then need to post a new meeting agenda, which
means, according to the current Sunshine Law, people have a opportunity to provide
public comment. But it can continue where it left off upon the conclusion of its last
meeting on this subject matter. It doesn't start from zero. It may continue from
where it left off. My understanding is as of yesterday afternoon.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And if we did not discharge this, if we said no and we
voted this down, are you saying we cannot have a public hearing?
CHAIR HOKAMA: No. I'm saying that the Council will schedule a public hearing upon the
ability of, of the official documents to come back to the body, and that would be,
should you choose to not grant this discharge, that time will come when the
Committee sends out the item to Council for consideration. Then we have the item
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back in our jurisdiction, and then the Chair can appropriately post the official
documents for a public hearing.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So if I understand you correctly, unless we discharge it,
you will let us go take the course of whatever we come up with, with whatever final
result and then send it to the full Council once it comes out of this committee; and
then, at that point, you would post a public--post a notice of public hearing.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That, that is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So, in essence, from everything you've explained to me,
the public hearing then now become, or supersedes all of what we've done to this
point so that they're going--will start. And, basically, you've said they were going to
start, really, over. And because we already all agreed there was nothing done. I
mean, Ms. Anderson said, "Oh . ." Well, we did. We're going to have to do it
anyhow. So everything we've worked on, all the hours we put in, basically, is to start
over again.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's not how you Chair sees it, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, I, I guess I see it in a different light because I see it
like we've come to this point, now we're going to have a public hearing, discharge it,
go back to, to, to square one. I mean we're going to refer, refer it to the Committee.
The Committee will take it up if you're, you're so inclined to say wherever it was at
that point.
But whatever was done prior to that, we're going to take public testimony all over
again and spend maybe more countless hours here listening to the public, which I
agree to listen to, but not to continue hearing them over, and over, and over. I
agreed to this public hearing because the public asked for it. I had no problem with
that; I had no problem with a public hearing, but not to stop where we're at and all the
work we've accomplished to this point, whether it's a little or a lot.
We've worked long and hard to get even to this point. And, now, to tell me basically
in a nutshell, "No. We're going to start all over because you gotta send it out and
then recommit it again, just to have the public testimony."
Now, that's why I'm having a real difficult time under--understanding and accepting.
Because, to me, the public hearing is necessary. I have no qualms with that. I agree
to it. And the people of Maui need that opportunity . . . especially South Maui.
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But I don't feel like discharging and starting over again. And I really believe I'm
starting over again is the way I wanted it to go. That's not being fair to the people
that worked long hours in here--I'm talking my fellow Councilmembers, you know.
That's the way I look at it. And I'm sorry if I'm wrong, but I really believe that a public
hearing could have been done and should be done in conjunction in what we're
doing. To me, I don't see why we have to discharge it.
And when I, when we asked the question, not in the Charter, I looked it up. It's on
the computer--nothing there. There's no saying that something has to be taken back
from the committee, in essence, to have a public hearing. Is there anything in the
Charter that says that, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: State law says you must have something to post. What official
documents does the Council have to post?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: To have a public hearing?
CHAIR HOKAMA: That is correct
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: This.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: This is.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, when you chose to sit in these chairs, you better know what
your responsibility and obligations are.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I think that the Council can post the ordinance that's in
the Land Use Committee. It's a committee of the Council. I think the Council can
post the agenda that is attached to the request for a public hearing. I think there's
any number of ways that we could post for a public hearing without discharging it
from the Committee.
I understand, Member Molin, ah, Victorino's concern, although I don't see that we're
starting over, basically, if this gets discharged in order to have a public hearing before
we pass it out of Committee. And that's my concern, is that if we pass it out of
Committee and then have a public hearing, you know, that means nothing. I mean
it's like a slap in the face to my constituents in South Maui: "Yeah, we're going to
give you time to come and listen to us, but what you have to say doesn't really mean
anything because five members have already voted it out of Committee."
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So I think Mr. Victorino sees this starting over as having, when it comes back to
Committee, having more public testimony in the chambers during the day. And if that
means, you know, wading through two more days of testimony before we can
exhaust the testifiers and then recess the meeting, start recessing the meeting again,
so be it. I mean this is a big decision; this is a twenty-year decision that's going to
impact all of us, not just South Maui, but particularly South Maui.
And either we are open to the democratic process, Members, and we give full, give
the public their full course in allowing to be engaged in the process or we don't, we
go for efficiency.
And we all got nice raises recently, nice raises that I'm grateful for. I'm a single
person with a single income. And I work long, hard hours on behalf of the members
of my community and on behalf of everybody in this County because I love
Maui no ka oi, and I love her people. And I think that we need to be fair and just to
everybody in this County. And when you have people asking you, "Please give us an
opportunity," and you say no because it's inefficient? I don't know how you can take
your pay raise and do that, Mr. Chair. We're here because of the people, on behalf
of the people, and for the people. They should be first and foremost in our
consideration. What they have to say is the most important element of anything we
do here. So if it's messy and it means, you know, another month at this, so be it.
The Chair of the Land Use Committee had the opportunity to respond to the request
and hold a meeting at night in Kihei. If he had, if he had complied with the request of
many of us, not just the community, but many of us in the Committee, we wouldn't be
sitting here today discussing this issue. It wouldn't have to be discharged. The
Committee could go down to Kihei; we could go on with the work. But that did not
happen and that's what forced this issue.
And I would respectfully request all Members of this Council to support this because
if this was happening in your community, you would certainly want to have the
members of your community to have the opportunity to come and speak to you and
to speak to all the decision makers.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Anderson.
Mr. Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Procedurally today, we speak twice to the motion. Will you be enforcing that,
Mr. Chairman?
CHAIR HOKAMA: It is our rules.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you.
Well, first, let me read into the record. From last term, the, there was a site
inspection; after the site inspection, an evening Committee meeting in Kihei in
January, if I recall, at Lokelani Intermediate School. Okay. So there was ample
opportunity for an evening meeting and also people to testify there. Subsequently,
the rest of 2006, as it relates to this application, there was a March 15, 2006 meeting
held; June 21, 2006, there was a meeting held; July 19, 2006; October 4, 2006.
So for anyone to say that the public is being deprived of an opportunity to testify on
this matter, I totally and strongly disagree.
And that's just 2006, Mr. Chairman.
This year, we had a meeting in, on January 31. And for the Members' information,
four testifiers showed up. March 14, 2007, another meeting was held; three testifiers
showed up, Mr. Chairman. And the Chair of the Committee, myself, as well as my
staff, did not receive any request from anyone in the public, including
Councilmembers, for an evening hearing.
So I don't appreciate having been put on a guilt trip that this is all my fault. I want to
make that strongly clear.
And if we're talking about fairness to communities, Mr. Chairman, if you recall last
term, there was the issue of the contaminated wells. We had farmers, people that
came down from the Upcountry area that requested an evening hearing. I even
made a plea. Did the Water Committee Chairman honor that? No. The voices of
these people in my region were left out. So I let it go. That's life. Life is not fair,
okay.
At least for this project, the people had one opportunity, one evening opportunity to
express themselves. So I just want to make that clear and share this with the public.
This is all public record.
And let's also, you know, there's this, I guess, a member, somebody said if this
passes out of Committee, you cannot express yourself. Well, Mr. Chairman, we have
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modern technology. We have e-mail; we have phones, faxes. After all, when you
testify, you want your feelings known to the Member. Do you need to have a big
audience? Not necessarily. I mean you make your feelings known to the decision
maker. That's us. So you can call, set up an appointment, you know, on top of the
palapala--sending in the writing. We heard some very passionate testimony from
Ms. Amaral.
And, Chairman, let's face it, if you want to get your message across and you cannot
get off work, you will find a way if that's important to you. Okay. I know we try to do
ways to accommodate the pub--public, but, at the same time, as a member of the
public myself, if I cannot get off, I will find a way to get my message across. You
know, Central Maui is not like a remote place, you know, that is hard to get, get to,
you know. So there are ways.
I, you know, I have, I have no problems with the evening public hearing,
Council-generated hearing, okay. So I don't appreciate that all of this is being
dumped on my shoulders when this Committee had already an evening hearing, you
know.
So let's look at the issue of fairness, you know, because my community got, got, got
their voices silenced by not having an evening hearing on a critical water issue, and
we are suffering with the effects of the drought. And because that well that was in
question is now not open, my community suffers.
The South Maui region, the folks don't have to deal with any drought issues--and God
bless them for it. But my community suffers, and I think if the community had voiced
their concerns about the legislation that impacted that well, maybe, who knows, we
may not have been dealing with the drought situation Upcountry like we are right
now.
So this issue of fairness, I think that needs to be made very clear to everyone, you
know.
So, Mr. Chairman, as I've stated earlier, I really have no, no problem with the evening
public hearing in Kihei, conducted by you. My concerns lies with the mechanism how
we're getting there. My preference would be let the Committee finish its work, and
then it goes into your hands anyway, and then you can schedule your meet--the
public hearing whenever. Or, if there was a possibility of commingling this, we could
let the Committee continue its work, and then we can also have the public hearing.
But, again, that's a policy, I guess, I presume a policy decision this Council will have
to make.
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I have to take a stand for the Committee's work. We've made progress. We've spent
a lot of hours, a lot of tax dollars. And, in a nutshell, to stall it now, it's like all what
we've done, the time we've given up, not only us, but members of the public, it's
almost it will be like for nothing, Mr. Chairman, you know.
And a delay is a delay no matter how you look at it, Mr. Chairman. So, you know,
I'm, I'm, I'm sorry, you know, no disrespect to, to your recommendation,
Mr. Chairman. And again, it's, it's the mechanism. And I know it's a difficult decision
for you.
But as the Committee Chair, I just feel we've made some progress, you know. We,
we're, we're not only elected to listen to the public, but we're elected to make
decisions. I mean look how long this project's been sitting out there. I mean it's a
case of if not now, when? I mean that's a big part of our job is to do fact-finding,
deliberate, and ultimately come to a decision.
So that's my feelings, Mr. Chairman, and, you know, I, I respect all my colleagues
even though we may have some disagreements, but this is our jobs, too. And we
also, you know, there's been talk about democracy for all the people and what not.
There's people on both sides, not only the folks who are against it, but there's people
who want it who want something done. So we must incorporate all of that and
respect all people and not just a certain segment of the community.
So I think we need to be really careful on how we describe what democracy is. Yes,
it is a cumbersome process, but democracy is something beautiful, too. We can look
at the same thing and look at it very differently. And everything is an opinion, and we
all make our decisions on the information that we get and do the best we can.
I mean nobody here, to my knowledge, is a, a water expert or an expert in traffic. I
mean, you know, we all come from varied professions. The Council is a
representation of the community. It's a, a microcosm of our society. We have people
from different backgrounds, and we all look at things—we all can look at the same
thing and come up with a, a different opinion. But we've been entrusted with the job
of making the best decision we can.
And my hope is that we can, should this discharge pass, that, you know, we have to
really look at these and other matters and stop delaying it. I mean delaying the
inevitable. I mean a, a decision, that's what, that's what this job is all about, is
making the best decision you can. And stalling and delays, I mean, yes, I mean I
totally agree with the fact we need to take our time to deliberate or do the fact-finding;
but, again, if not now, when? When do we make a decision?
So 1, you know, whatever the body decides, so be it. I'll have to live with it.
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But I do want to commend my staff. I mean these ladies, Ms. Nakata, Ms. Diaz,
they've put in some tremendous hours, along with all the resource personnel. All of
us, we've given up time to meet with our constituents because those of us who gave
up the time to deliberate said this was, this issue was important enough to discuss.
We put the needs of the rest of our community aside for this. Some of us have
missed events; some of us have missed considerable time to be spent with family,
Mr. Chairman.
So

leave it at that. Thank you.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your commentsCOUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Mr. Molina.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: First of all, let me apologize for my outburst. I was, and I
still am a little taken by this whole issue. But I want to address a couple of points that
were made by both of my colleagues.
First of all, in reference to the raise, never have I--and I say this to the public out
there—never have you heard that from my mouth saying anything about a raise. I
came into this office wanting to work for the people, and I put a lot of hours for the
people of Maui County, not just for my area, but the people of Maui County. My
heart, my roots, lay in here many generations, many generations, ladies and
gentlemen, some longer, but many as much as the people in this room.
And I do feel offended when someone would ever say that, "Oh, you got a big raise,
now you can work more hours." I've always worked hours, whatever it was. Whether
I was on the Board of Water Supply or the County Fair, whatever, and I worked for
nothing, and I still would work for nothing if that's what the people ask me for. But,
more importantly, I put in hours here to help the people of Maui County.
This process, and I agree with my colleague, Mr. Molina, can be ongoing. I want to
see it continue. I want to hear the public. I'm being fair to everybody. To my
detriment at times, I want to hear everybody. Does that make me popular with
people? No. Does it make me popular with everybody? No. Within my own
household sometimes I'm not popular. That gets pretty bad.
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But I committed to do a job for the people of Maui County. This is just one segment.
For whatever, public meetings, going out on tours, whatever I need to do, I will do it
for the people of Maui County.
If you so and the body decides to discharge and start and do the process again, I
have no problem with that. I just feel like I think we can do both, as Councilmember
Molina mentioned. We can double-dip, if you want to use that term. That's the only
thing I differ with you, Mr. Chair.
Councilmember Anderson brought up about democracy. We live in a great world, a
great country, and a great State. We have the best of everything, and we've got to
preserve it for our young people. And that's primarily why I wanted this public
hearing because a lot of young people came, for and against the project, came and
said, "We want some time." They didn't have the time.
Unfortunately, the only thing I'll disagree with Mr. Molina, all those other meetings in
2006, I wasn't privileged to. Yeah, maybe I could have gone; maybe I should have
been there. But did I know was I going to run for Council? Did I know I was going to
be elected? Do I know I had the time to be there all the time? No. So I apologize for
that.
But I wanted to hear these people. This has been a long process. I want to be fair to
everybody. Affordable housing has been a big key in this whole component. Golf
course be damned. I could care if we had a golf course there. But if that helps get
the project done, then I'm willing to work with every concession to make it real.
Water, waste treatment, our effluent, making sure we don't inject it into the ground is
so very important. I want to see it used everywhere we can in any form of--so long
as it's safe for the public use, for agriculture, for irrigation. R1 water is really pivotal.
We know the facts, we see . . . We cannot delay any further. I will agree with my
colleague Anderson in that area.
But all said and done, these people, these eight, and yourself included, nine, have
worked long hours to get to this point. That's why it's my hope that we can continue
the process, at the same time have the public hearing.
But if you so and the body decides against it, then it will be their choice, and I would
still work just as hard or if not harder, to make this come to fruition and make sure the
public wishes are heard.
But I will say in closing, this County is my County; it's our County; not just my
constituents in my area, but the entire County. I listen to all because everyone,
whether they come from East Maui, Molokai, Lanai, Kahakuloa, or any place east,
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west, or south, north . . . I listen to all because, to me, they're part of our community.
And that's my predication. I've worked hard for them, and I will continue to work
hard.
I apologize to my, my, my colleagues here that my decision to ask for a public
hearing may inconvenience them. I truly am sorry to that for them. But I will--I did it
with the intention of hearing the people of Maui County, especially South Maui,
because they wanted it.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments, Mr. Victorino.
Members, further questions? Ms. Balsa, for discussion on the motion.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair, I don't want to miss the opportunity to share my mana'o
about this very pivotal issue that is in front of us. It's a very difficult one.
First of all, I want to say that I support having a public hearing in Kihei. I think it's
important that we provide that opportunity for the people who live in the area who
were unable to be here to have the opportunity. And I'd like to put emphasis on that
because I understand some of them may have children, may be working, may not
have had the opportunity; and those are the people that I really would like to hear
from, particularly if they have something new to offer. It's really important.
I, although I am the Upcountry Member, I am very much aware that I represent all of
the people of Maui County. I represent the people in Kihei, just as well as I do the
ones in Kula or Lanai or Hana or wherever they are.
Because of this, I hold meetings in my office almost all the time that I'm not on the
floor. My staff books me in with breakfast meetings from seven, and we go
throughout the day, particularly if there are no meetings and I'm available.
Sometimes every half an hour, forty-five minutes, I'm trying to meet with people who
want to meet with me. And the reason I do that is because I want to learn, and I want
to listen, and I want to hear different sides of an issue. And so I try to keep an open
mind and not to have a preconceived idea of how I'm going to vote on any issue.
And I find it very, very enlightening and interesting to do that.
Likewise, a public hearing also gives you another perspective.
If, of course if we could have the best of both worlds, I like the idea, of course, of
having, keeping it in the Land Use Committee and having a public hearing, but I
understand that, that is procedurally not likely to happen and it may involve having to
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do a discharge. And if that is the case, well, so be it. And if we have to start again
after the public hearing, with public testimony, then that's the way it has to be. And I
totally agree with my colleague, Ms. Anderson, about democracy being messy.
Everybody says that the best form of government is a benevolent dictator, but that is
not the case here. You know, you move the agenda because this wonderful person
knows what is best for you, but that's not how we work here in America, and certainly
not in Maui County.
I like to listen to people because I think you learn a lot. And I've had many people
come to talk to me about Wailea 670/Honua'ula and bring different perspectives and
purport to be experts. But it's very interesting because for every expert who comes,
another one comes with a totally different viewpoint. And so one has to sift through
all this and read the materials and look at the resumes and the credentials and try to
figure out who's the real authority and who's telling you the real thing. And that's the
right, that's the American system that we lobby and we try to put our point across.
And I totally understand that having been a pretty active educator myself.
For me, Honua`ula is important because I'm very interested in the housing aspect of
it, and we haven't worked those details out yet. And like we said, no decisions have
been made as to where houses will be built and, you know, what they're going to cost
or who's going to get in 'em or whatever. These are things we're still talking about.
My one angst is that this takes so long. And while it, while it is taking so long, things
that were approved fifteen years ago, when you look at them now, you wonder if
they're still appropriate. Our community's changed, our population has changed,
heaven knows the traffic has changed. So many things have changed; our whole
community has changed and morphed into a different community. So, you know, the
longer we take, the more difficult the decision making comes because of all these
changes. And rules that were made or, or conditions that were made may not work
anymore. So it's, it's tough.
I also want to tell the public who may be listening that for me, although I am one of
the people who did testify at the Salary Commission and who did provide time there
as a reference if they needed information, I was there, it's not about money. I do feel
that this is an important job that should be paid an appropriate salary. But I can tell
you now that I put in many, many, many hours—always have, always will. Ever since
I went into the workforce, I have been a worker who never paid any attention to the
clock, and I will always work that way.
Yesterday afternoon after a long day, I stopped at the market and I was immediately
greeted by a constituent who had a problem in Makawao and wanted me to deal with
the storm water that was running down the road from the recent rain. And this goes
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on constantly, and I, I don't mind. That's what I took on when I put my name out
there. I took on being available 365 days a year, 24/7, to serve the public; and I will
always do that. It's not about money. It's about paying an adequate salary so those
of us who do this job can pay our bills and serve without worrying about where are
we going to get the money to pay the rent or pay the lights or whatever it is we have
to pay. I just wanted to say that.
So, Chair, however the body decides, if we decide to discharge it so we can move on
with a public hearing, I will support that. If we can find a way not to have to do that
and kinda move on, I can support that, too. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments, Ms. Balsa.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
Thank you, Ms. Baisa, for bringing out that last comment that you made.
Is there another way other than discharging this thing to the full Council in regards to
having a public hearing in Kihei?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Not in your Chair's position--not, not as I have re, re, reviewed the
procedures, the Rules of Order, our Council Rules, State law. There is only one
official document, and we have referred it to the Land Use Committee. And the Land
Use Committee has jurisdiction of that official document until Council determines
otherwise.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Um.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And there is no body that does simultaneously thing with official
documents. You don't have House Finance doing one thing on, on one; Economic
Development Committee doing the, on the same item at the same time.
And that's why in the Legislature, you will notice, Members, unless there are
companion bills, which is the identical bill in both houses, only one body deals with it
at a time because there is only one official proposal under consideration.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you for that.
Right now, we do have that item in the Land Use Commission--Land Use Committee
presently.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Presently, we are in recess to Friday.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So now if the Chair of the Land Use Committee
adjourns the meeting and reconvene the meeting Wednesday or whatever day it is,
to Kihei, can that item still be in the Committee, knowing that we have this?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Let, let, please, please explain that again for me so I can make sure I
respond appropriately.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Right now, we're in recess.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Land Use Committee is in, correct, in, in-COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --officially in recess of the-COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Till Friday.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --item. Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. We reconvene on Friday.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Adjourn the meeting, and schedule another meeting to
take up this public hearing in Kihei, whenever, and continue the process.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That is an--that is a realistic option on the following basis, Members.
One, the discharge does not go through. That means the Committee still retains
jurisdiction of the official item.
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Two, if the concern is, though, the ability of testimony and delaying, that won't
accomplish that because you will need to take testimony.
But, third, it can, if noticed appropriately, as your Chair understands the law, if
noticed appropriately, the Committee can conduct its work, as well as a hearing at
the same time, because a hearing is basically a, a fulfillment of a publication
requirement, Members, as the Chair understands law. It's a fulfillment of a
publication requirement, which means the way we post the official notice of a meeting
to receive information. And it is a little bit more strenuous and detailed then the
normal posting that the Sunshine Law permits; and that is why there, there's this
subtle difference between the hearing and our regular posted committee agendas,
Members.
But I be--it is your Chair's position that it can be done and taken care of both items if
we post appropriately the notice.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
And, and I would offer that to the Committee Chair at this time, not you, as, as
something that he should consider.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla.
Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair.
After listening to all the Members and I, I was, I think, good to yield. So .. .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, wait. I, I stand corrected, though, Members.
You know, no. I, I'm going, you know, we'll take a recess, so the Members can, you
know, do some consideration and, and reflection.
I stand corrected, though, Mr. Pontanilla. I, I am in error on one point.
That would not fulfill the Charter's requirement of conducting the public hearing, but
does not preclude the Council once we do receive the official matter to post our
agenda accordingly to satisfy the hearing requirement, by Charter.
COUNCILMEMBER V1CTORINO: I'm lost now.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Could you explain that again, Mr. Chair, please.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Charter requires the Council to hold the hearing upon three
Members' request. We can schedule it so the Committee can conduct a meeting in
Kihei, we can post the Committee's agenda appropriately and correctly to satisfy a
hearing notice. But according to the way things are because we don't have it very
detailed in the Rules nor in the Code, Maui County Code, we cannot assign the
Committee to do the Council's job to satisfy the Council's requirement to hold the
public hearing that the Charter has put in place.
If we had things in the ordinance, if we had things in our rules that, after we went
through, you know, it goes through a whole . . and says that the Council may
designate hearings officer, three-member panel, a standing committee to perform the
public hearing on its behalf, that's another situation. We do not have that type of
legislation or rules that have gone through the process in effect as options to satisfy
that requirement of the Council's required public hearing.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Given that, Mr. Chair, if, if we could get a commitment
from the Land Use Committee Chair to have an evening meeting in, in Kihei next
week, then the three Members who have requested the public hearing could
withdraw their request.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That is a realistic option that the Chair would consider.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr., Mr. Chair.
Ms. Anderson, not next week. I will not be here next week. I refuse to have this
public hearing without me being on the island. I will not be here next week, so the
week after is fine, but not next week.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No. Let's, let.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I, okay, I just want it clear, you know.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So, so that there's no confusion, okay, Members, so there's no
confusion, should the requestors withdraw their official request, as I understand it,
then the Chair will rule that there is not a need to have a public hearing. And,
therefore, the Committee then can move forward and conduct its own Committee
meeting or, if it chooses, a Committee hearing by, by posting accordingly and still
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fulfill the wishes of the requestors regarding a public hearing. Is that clear to the
Members?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Can you repeat that, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
The Chair is willing, upon the withdrawal of the requestors,
Ms. Anderson, Ms. Johnson, and Mr. Victorino, should they withdraw their request,
the Chair is op—would, would, would state that the position would be that there is no
longer a requirement to hold a Council public hearing; and that the Committee, under
the leadership, Mr. Molina, can do one of two things. Hold just a regular Committee
meeting that would need to be posted because we're changing place and time, so
you would need to post a new Committee meeting agenda or, as well as he can hold
a hearing by changing the posting of the notice to fulfill the requirements of law of
what a hearing entails, which is a publication requirement. And that can move
forward from the Committee's standpoint where the Committee has still jurisdiction of
the item, but would fulfill what I understand is the point of the discussion this
afternoon to hold a evening South Maui meeting.
Okay. Do you wish a short recess, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yes, please.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, please.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, I would like to finish up this meeting, so I will entertain a
recess no longer than 3:00 p.m. Is that sufficient for your needs? Council shall stand
in recess till 3:00 p.m.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 2:40 P.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 3:04 P.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The regular meeting of the Council of the County of Maui for 21 August
2007 shall return to order.
Members, currently what is before the body is a motion to consider two things: one,
a discharge from the Land Use Committee from further consideration of County
Communication 01-334, as well as a motion to file County Communication 07-239.
That is what is before the body at this time.
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Then Chair thanks the body, and I should say I thank you, the Members, for that
recess so that we can see if we have some opportunities to how we want to address
the situation.
Stating that, the Chair is happy to recognize Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you very much, Chair, for that much needed break.
Upon conferring with my colleagues and hearing what's been said on the floor today,
I'm willing to offer as a compromise an evening Committee hearing in Kihei. I'm
looking at the week of September 10 through the 14. Now I understand Mr. Victorino
is not going to be here next week. And being that he was one of the principles that
requested a public hearing, and along with Members Anderson and Johnson, which
got us all here today, and of course with you, you know, giving your suggestion for a
discharge, I would just basically like to offer to the Committee a, a, basically, we, we
continue our recessed meeting on Friday and then we can defer and then look at and
consider having a Committee hearing in Kihei during that week. And I'm asking staff
to look at the availability of the Kihei Community Center or other areas.
So I just throw that out as an offer, a compromise. And, you know, on, I, I do realize
the importance of having public input; but, at the same time, I think it's important to
work with each other and preserve peace in the family, if you will, Mr. Chairman. And
being that there is a, a majority of Members that would like to have this public hearing
one way or another and whether it be through this means or a, a Council-generated
public hearing, so be it, Mr. Chairman.
We, we may not have everything we want in life, but the bottom line is as long as we
can continue to work and work towards our goal of--I think the public's awaiting some
kind of decision on this. But this way, we can hear, get more mana'o from the public;
and, this way, myself can't ever be accused of denying the citizens of South Maui an
evening hearing. And, again, I make that point, as you heard earlier, I, I went down
the listing of all the meetings that occurred, plus the meeting that occurred last year.
So now that I've heard loud and clear from some Members that they want an evening
hearing, well, this is one reason why I'm throwing out this offer, Mr. Chairman.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair appreciates the consideration you have put forward to the
Council.
The Chair recognizes Mr. Victorino.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
August 21, 2007
Page 137

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
With that in mind, I am thankful that Land Use Committee Chair Molina is willing to do
that. And if that's the case and so long as I know that the public will have an
opportunity to be heard on this matter in Kihei in the evening, I have drafted a letter
to you and to the rest of my fellow councilors to withdraw my request for a public
hearing, and to make sure that, that the people of Kihei know that they will be heard,
that we will schedule a meeting for them so that their concerns and those who had
not had a chance to, to, to be there, to be here, I should say, will have a chance to be
there and to be, to share with their mana'o and their wisdom with us and also make
sure that their opinions and their thoughts are shared on this matter.
So if that is all right with you, Mr. Chair.
That's not my phone.
MEMBER OF THE AUDIENCE: No, that's mine.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Whoo!
IF THAT IS ALL RIGHT WITH YOU, CHAIR, I DO REQUEST
HUMBLY TO WITHDRAW MY MOTION FOR--MY LETTER, MY
REQUEST FOR A PUBLIC HEARING ON THIS MATTER.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much.
Is there further comments before the Chair makes his ruling? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I'd like to thank Member Molina for offering to do this. I think it's a, a good resolution
of the, of the situation. It allows for the public hearing in Ki--or for testimony from the
public at a nighttime meeting in Kihei.
And, you know, I think part of the problem--I think you hit the nail on the head,
Mr. Chair. If we had, if we had the support of The Maui News in actually getting
information out in an accurate manner, then maybe we would have had more people
come and testify sooner. I don't think people realized what was going on.
Actually, when, in January when the Land Use Committee--I think it was six Members
that were in attendance, and all six of them voted to adopt the project district
ordinance that's part of this whole project, it was announced as if the Council had
passed, you know, the project. And I can't, you can't imagine how many people
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called me and said, "Is that it?" And I had to explain to them, "No. It's not even to

the Council yet."
And I think that that's part of the reason people didn't come out sooner 'cause they
didn't realize what the situation really was. And, and so this, I think, straightens it out,
gives people an opportunity. And mind you, Mr. Chair, this project has evolved, if you
will, or morphed into different, a, a different configuration, really, then what it was
when it first came forward.
And our previous Land Use Chairman went through all kinds of gyrations trying to get
more information. And, Members, if you look at the binders at all the letters that, that
Member Carroll sent out, and that Ms. Nagata had to produce, you can understand
why ifs taken so long because we're still collecting information that we need to make
an informed decision.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Ms. Anderson.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, because we still have a motion on the floor, I
believe-CHAIR HOKAMA: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: --to discharge, I'll speak to the motion then unless it's
going to be withdrawn or there is a motion to file.
I really believe that having heard all the Members, that, at this point, the need for
discharge is really probably not going to manifest itself. And I think that in this case, I
see both in the direction that we're moving, both efficiency, but also reaching out to
the community and really embracing democracy.
So I really think that this is moving in the right direction and that's basically the
purpose. And I respect the role that you played in I guess going through this whole
machination about what we needed to do and what we could do and what we couldn't
do.
And, actually, in Corporation Counsel's response, I found it very interesting that it
was in, I guess, part of their opinion actually quoted a response that they had
previously sent to me back when dear Chair Kawano was still with us.
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So I really think that it's about openness, it's about public process, and it's about
letting people in our community know that they do matter even if they're redundant
and even sometimes if we look like our eyes have glazed over. Ifs, it's not because
we disrespect them. Everyone has something of value to offer. It's just that it's part
of the process, and that's what we're here to do.
So I respect the fact that you have offered this motion to discharge, and I just look
forward to moving on with this issue. And I do thank Member Molina for at least
trying to find a creative solution to move us closer to the public in this process.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Excuse me, Members.
Members, any further comments or questions before the Chair makes a ruling?
Okay, having none, the Chair's ruling is that the Chair accepts the written request for
withdrawal from Mr. Victorino, thereby, no longer meeting the requirements of a
public hearing to be held by the Council as provided by the Charter.
The Chair is going to ask Mr. Mateo to withdraw the motion on the Chair's behalf.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Chairman.
MOVE TO WITHDRAW.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. The Chair accepts the withdrawal of the motion.
The Chair will also now ask Mr. Mateo for a motion to file County
Communication 07-239.
Pardon me?
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much, Chairman.
AND CHAIR MOVES TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION NUMBER.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Zero seven dash two thirty-nine.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO:
ZERO SEVEN DASH TWO THIRTY-NINE.
Thank you, Chair.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to file
County Communication 07-239.
Before we, the Chair calls for the vote, is there a need for any clarification or
response to any questions by the Members? Are we all clear on what we're doing?
Okay, very good. All in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BALSA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Members, thank you. I thank every one of you for a very lively lesson of diplomacy.
And I thank Mr. Molina for his gesture, and I am happy to say diplomacy has won
over the day. So thank you so much.
Mr. Clerk, let us proceed with the remaining items of the agenda.
COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 07-239 WAS FILED.
NO. 07-240 - FREDERICK D. PABLO, BUDGET DIRECTOR,
(dated July 31, 2007)
Requesting a time extension to submit the Capital Improvement Project
Implementation Report as of June 30, 2007 (Fiscal Year 2007 - Fourth Quarter).
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-240 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
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NO. 07-241 - DOUGLAS LEVIN, CHAIR, SALARY COMMISSION,
(dated August 10, 2007)
Informing the Council that the Salary Commission has set the Council Chair's salary
at $71,500 and the Council Members' salary at $66,500, retroactive to July 1, 2007.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-241 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 07-242 - RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated August 2, 2007)
Transmitting a letter dated July 31, 2007, from Ralph Masuda, Vice President of
Planning and Zoning, Castle & Cooke Resorts, LLC, providing a status report in
compliance with Ordinance No. 3137, amending the State Land Use District
Classification from Rural to Urban for property situated at Manele, Lanai, Hawaii.
(The Terraces at Manele)
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-242 be referred to the Planning Committee.
NO. 07-243 - KALBERT K. YOUNG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated August 13, 2007)
In accordance with Section 3.16.020C, Maui County Code, transmitting two reports
on settlement on claims as of June 30, 2007.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-243 be referred to the Policy Committee.
(COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 07-243 WAS FILED LATER IN
THIS MEETING. See pages 150 through 152 for discussion.)
NO. 07-244 - VANESSA A. MEDEIROS, DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN
CONCERNS, (dated July 30, 2007)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING ACCEPTANCE OF
DONATION OF $2,000 FROM CARL S. ASATO, EVAN M. ASATO, AND EVELYN K.
ASATO TO THE COUNTY OF MAUI, DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND HUMAN
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CONCERNS, KAUNOA SENIOR SERVICES, PURSUANT TO CHAPTER 3.56,
MAUI COUNTY CODE".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-244 be referred to the Policy Committee.
NO. 07-245 - VANESSA A. MEDEIROS, DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN
CONCERNS, (dated July 30, 2007)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING ACCEPTANCE OF
DONATION OF $2,000 FROM HISANO KARAKAWA TO THE COUNTY OF MAUI,
DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS, KAUNOA SENIOR
SERVICES, PURSUANT TO CHAPTER 3.56, MAUI COUNTY CODE".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-245 be referred to the Policy Committee.
NO. 07-246 - TAMARA HORCAJO, DIRECTOR OF PARKS AND RECREATION,
(dated August 6, 2007)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING ACCEPTANCE OF
DONATION OF A JET SKI AND RESCUE SLED FROM TRI-ISLE RESOURCE
CONSERVATION & DEVELOPMENT COUNCIL, INC., ON BEHALF OF KIHEI
COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION, TO THE DEPARTMENT OF PARKS AND
RECREATION, COUNTY OF MAUI, PURSUANT TO CHAPTER 3.56, MAUI
COUNTY CODE".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-246 be referred to the Public Works and Facilities Committee.
(ACTION ON COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 07-246 WAS
LATER POSTPONED TO THE SEPTEMBER 7, 2007 COUNCIL
MEETING. See pages 143 through 149 for discussion.)
NO. 07-247 - JEFFREY K. ENG, DIRECTOR OF WATER SUPPLY,
(dated July 25, 2007)
Transmitting the Fiscal Year 2007 fourth quarter report on waterline easement
conveyances.
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The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-247 be referred to the Water Resources Committee.
NO. 07-248 - JEFFREY K. ENG, DIRECTOR OF WATER SUPPLY,
(dated August 2, 2007)
Transmitting copies of the Department of Water Supply's Monthly Source Report and
Groundwater Use Report for the month ended July 2007.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-248 be referred to the Water Resources Committee.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Clerk.
Members, you have the Chair's recommendations for consideration of referral to the
various standing committees of the Council. Are there any questions or requests?

COMMENTS RELATING TO
COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 07-246
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes, Mr. Chair.
On item 07-246, on the resolution authorizing the acceptance of donation of the jet
ski and rescue sled.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Would it be appropriate that I move to adopt this and to
file this County Communication? I don't think this needs to come to our Committee.
I'd like to see this brought forth so that this can be accepted by the, the Department
of Parks and Recreation.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Be.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Be--one second please, Ms. Anderson. I'll be happy to recognize you.
The Chair would be open to that motion shortly, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So let me return, but I, I have that marked down-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. I thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --as a consideration for the, for the body this of--this afternoon.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I was just going to move to waive referral of committee
on that item, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well, we have the region's member as well as the Committee
Chairman both in agreement, so let's take it up at this time.
The Chair is open to a motion to waive referral and recommendation regarding
County Communication 07-246.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Go ahead, Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Member Victorino.
CHAIR, I MOVE THAT THE REQUIREMENT OF COMMITTEE
REFERRAL AND RECOMMENDATION PURSUANT TO
SECTION 5.H OF THE RULES OF THE COUNCIL BE WAIVED.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Ms. Anderson, the Chair will recognize the second
by Mr. Victorino as Chairman of our Committee, Co-Chair of our Committee, to waive
the requirement of Committee referral and recommendation as it regards to County
Communication 07-246 and the attached resolution. Discussion, Members?
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: The purpose of the proposed resolution is to accept the
donation of a Yamaha BX 110 Deluxe 2007 Jet Ski and a Wheel Eze rescue sled
valued at $11,200 for the Department of Parks and Recreation.
I, I don't think the resolution needs to be read in its entirely [sic] unless the Chair is so
inclined.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Not at this time, Ms. Anderson. We're just on the motion to waive the
referral.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Oh, the motion to waive.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, we're not-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah, okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --on the resolution yet, Members.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Sorry.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
Is there any further discussion on the motion to waive referral and Committee
recommendation? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
The Chair is now open to: one, approval of the resolution attached to County
Communication 07-246 under the title "AUTHORIZING ACCEPTANCE OF
DONATION OF A JET SKI AND RESCUE SLED FROM TRI-ISLE RESOURCE
CONSERVATION & DEVELOPMENT COUNCIL, INC., ON BEHALF OF KIHEI
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COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION, TO THE DEPARTMENT OF PARKS AND
RECREATION, COUNTY OF MAUI, PURSUANT TO CHAPTER 3.56, MAUI
COUNTY CODE'; and the filing of Communication 07-246.
We have a motion by Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Seconded by Mr. Victorino. We are under discussion. Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Mr. Chair. I know I, I, I said what the . . . purpose of the
resolution is, but I don't think I made a motion to adopt the resolution.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We, we just, we just did right now.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Haa, I need lunch. Okay, then I, and I guess I've
already made my discussion, too.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair.
I just was wondering if for accuracy-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: --that the sand trailer be included in the resolution, which
it isn't, and it is part of the donation because Mr. Frazier did say that the donation
included the jet ski, the rescue sled, and the sand trailer.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I thought the rescue sled was the sand trailer.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: No. The rescue sled is pulled behind the jet ski. The
sand trailer is to transport the jet ski from where it's docked down to the beach, down
to the water.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, the sand trailer is not in the reso.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: That's what I'm saying.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Hold on, hold in--hold on, Members. Hold on.
Mr. Moto, that was a very pertinent question from Mr. Medeiros. As you will see on
the transmittal letter from Director Horcajo, in the second paragraph, she does--it is
mentioned the Yamaha BX 110 Jet Ski and a Wheel Eze rescue sled, then there's no
other comments, either on the communication letter or the resolution, regarding the,
what was that term again, please, Mr. Medeiros?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Sand trailer.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Sand trailer.
You have any comments before the Chair makes a ruling on this whether or not it
would be appropriate, or a amendment?
CORPORATION COUNSEL BRIAN MOTO: Yes. I'm sorry, Mr. Chairman. I don't have
any more information than what's in front of you in the document, what's being
donated.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair's ruling, at this time, on what we currently have before us to
make a decision is that while that was what we heard in testimony, what we have
before us as far as the official submitted document only relates to the jet ski and the
rescue sled. I would say if there is another piece of equipment that it, that the
Association wishes to donate to the County, at this time, I would say they would need
to come back with another resolution because that cannot be verified either through
the transmittal, official transmittal document, or the attached resolution that
Corporation Counsel has prepared on behalf of the Department for us for
consideration.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Right, Mr. Chair. And I was just trying to eliminate that
step.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, I understand.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Right.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: I understand.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Because he did mention. I asked him, is the, the Eze
rescue, the sled, you know, is the trailer; and he said no, it's the rescue sled that gets
pulled behind the jet ski, and the Eze, or that trailer he mentioned was a sand trailer
that you put that thing in to trailer it down to the water.
So whatever your de--determination is on it. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Excuse me, Chair. If I could indulge you, this is not
going to do us any good to accept this resolution on the floor today and not include
the trailer because the jet ski sits on the trailer and they can't use the jet ski unless
they have the trailer it sits on donated.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Urn-hum, that's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And, and they can't use that until we accept it because
there's a liability issue involved.
So if we could just say, where the reso says "wishes to donate a Yamaha BX 110
Deluxe 2007 Jet Ski, and trailer, and Wheel Eze rescue," then that would include the
trailer, through an amendment; and then what we're doing today would have some
meaning because the trailer's no good with--I mean the jet ski is no good without the
trailer to haul it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Some time.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah, I just want to make it clear that my understanding
from Mr. Frazier's testimony--and I'm, I'm not sure if Member Anderson has the same
understanding--but the trailer is not a trailer that you pull with a vehicle to transport it
to other locations. It's a trailer with big wheels that you put the jet ski on and you roll
it down to the water edge so that you can launch it. It's not a trailer that you tow with
a vehicle.
I don't know if that was your understanding.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: It's my understanding that the trailer is to allow them to
transport it up and down the beach for use at various locations on the beach, rather
than just park it in one spot. So it is an integral part of the jet ski operation.
CHAIR HOKAMA: However, Members, since what we have before us and what was
verbally said is two different things, the Chair would prefer we do the following option.
Since it appears that, in general, there seems to be no issue with accepting the
donation, but since we do have an issue of accuracy regarding the actual
documentation, the best option I would recommend to you this afternoon is that we
defer this item to the very next Council meeting and allow the Department to work
with appropriate parties, whether it be the Kihei Community Association or Tri-Isle
RC&D, and we can have an amendment prepared so that at the next Council
meeting we can deal with this and finalize our decision.
Is that—any objections to that approach, Members?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
I'LL WITHDRAW MY MOTION, CHAIR.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, thank you.
Okay, so, Members, with no objections, County Communication 07-246
shall be deferred to the next regular scheduled Council meeting, and then
we will take up the matter at that point in time.
Okay, thank you very much.
Are there any other requests for the County Communications that the
Clerk has read regarding the recommended referrals to standing
committees? Mr. Mateo.
ACTION ON COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 07-246 WAS
POSTPONED TO THE COUNCIL MEETING OF
SEPTEMBER 7, 2007.
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COMMENTS AND ACTION RELATING TO
COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 07-243
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much.
This would be in regards to County Communication 07-243.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chair, yeah, Chairman, I'm sorry.
I would like to request that we file this communication because, at this point,
Chairman, there is no action required on this. We are in receipt from the Director of
Finance, two reports regarding settlement of claims in accordance to Section
3.16.020C of the County Code. The, this generates the submission of these reports
that, that does two--that submits to us two, two different reports. One is report that
delineates the claims paid from Claims and Settlements and Judgments account,
and the other is a report that delineates the claims paid from the Self-Insurance
account.
There is no action required by, by this communication, and it is transmitted to us for
information purposes, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Did you make a motion, Mr. Mateo?
VICE-CHAIR MATEO:
TO FILE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
May I have a second to the motion.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
I have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Mr. Victorino, to file County
Communication 07-243. Further comments or discussion? Ms. Johnson.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. I just always, whenever we do this, I always think it's
interesting to note that the grand total of self-insurance on this report, at the bottom,
is $3,767,246.32. And there's some rather large expenditures, many of which go to
legal firms--huge amounts going to legal firms.
So just for the public's information, this is where your money is going.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I'm going to support the Committee Chair's request on
this, Mr. Chair, because I know his Committee is very full with things that are
pressing.
But, you know, the reason--this isn't informational purposes only, but it also could
provide us discussion on a mounting issue, no pun intended, of the amount of
lawsuits the County must defend and the amount of special counsel that we have to
engage in order to defend the County against lawsuits or, in other cases, to pursue
something on behalf of the Council or the County.
But I just wanted to bring that up because I think that at some point it would be nice
to see a total figure of what its cost us to protect the County and its citizens in
regards to various types of lawsuits, what it's costing us to, to resolve the Montana
Beach issue in favor of the County and, and the people of Maui County.
It's just a shame when you look at the amount of money that's being spent on legal
fees. And so I guess that's my discussion on the subject, Mr. Chair, but it would be
nice to see a total figure and, and, and categorized in certain areas, because we
need to look at this, Members, as a trend and be prepared for it, and see if there's a
way we can turn the trend because it's gotten out of hand.
And, you know, how many attorneys full-time could we hire with the amount of money
that we're spending here on settlements and special counsel.
But, anyway, that, that's my two cents, Mr. Chair, and I will support the Committee
Chair's request for filing.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further comments, Members? If not, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
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AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 07-243 WAS FILED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Are there any other considerations by the Members regarding County
Communications? If not, all remaining County Communications shall be referred to
the standing committee of Council as indicated on the left-hand margin of your
agenda.
Mr. Clerk.
The following matter listed under "Unfinished Business" was presented at this time.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS
ORDINANCE
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 44 (2007)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO CHANGE ZONING FROM
R-1 RESIDENTIAL DISTRICT TO B-2 COMMUNITY BUSINESS
DISTRICT (CONDITIONAL ZONING) FOR
PROPERTY SITUATED AT WAILUKU, MAUI, HAWAII
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Has the issue of the deferral been satisfied, Mr. Clerk?
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, I would note that we have received the
recorded unilateral agreement in our, in our office.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
The Chair recognizes Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO APPROVE BILL NO. 44 ON SECOND AND FINAL
READING.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to pass
Bill 44 on second and final reading. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Bill No. 44 is the long-awaited Riggs Roberts' application which passed first reading
back in July of this year. The proposed zoning changes the subject parcel from
R-1 Residential District to B-2 Community Business District for property situated at
Wailuku, Maui, Hawaii.
And I'd like to thank the applicant for being so patient with this matter.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any further discussion? If not, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have nine "ayes". Bill 44 passes second and final
reading.
Mr. Clerk.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, nothing further is scheduled to come before the
Council.

ANNOUNCEMENTS
Members of the Council offered various announcements.

ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business before the Council, the regular meeting of August 21, 2007,
was adjourned by the Chair at 3:54 p.m.
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